# **ANNUAL SECURITY REPORT**

2025

## Abstract

This report is designed to inform our campus community about safety and security measures, while ensuring compliance with the Jeanne Clery Disclosure of Campus Security Policy and Campus Crime Statistics Act, commonly known as the Clery Act. The significance of this report lies in its requirement for colleges and universities to provide greater transparency and timely warnings regarding crimes on campus. Originally passed in 1990, the Clery Act was amended in 2013 to include the Campus Sexual Violence Elimination (SaVE) Act as part of the Violence Against Women Act (VAWA) amendments.

# Annual Security Report 2025

# Contents

	ļ
ABOUT DAVIDSON-DAVIE	Ó
CLery Georgraphy	3
* Campus Locations	)
DAVIDSON CAMPUS	)
DAVIE CAMPUS	)
THOMASVILLE EDUCATION CENTER	)
Uptown Lexington Education Center	1
DAVIE EDUCATION CENTER	l
THE CLERY ACT: LEGAL REQUIREMENTS OF THE COLLEGE	)
Davidson-Davie's Commitment14	ļ
Campus security Reporting15	5
REPORTING A CRIME	Ó
Campus security authorities (CSAs)	7
Daily Crime Log17	7
On-Campus Confidential Resources	7
Non-confidential resources	3
REPORTING PROCEDURES	3
BEHAVIORAL INTERVENTION TEAM	)
SEX OFFENDER REGISTRATION19	)
REPORTING PROCEDURES FOR COMPLAINTS OF HARASSMENT OR SEXUAL VIOLENCE	)
CAMPUS SECURITY AND CAMPUS RESOURCE OFFICERS	)
CAMPUS ACCESS	3
CRIME PREVENTION	3
SAFETY PRACTICES	3
SAFETY PREPAREDNESS	3
SURVEILLANCE	1
STUDENT HOUSING24	1
ANNUAL FIRE SAFETY REPORT24	5
MISSING STUDENT POLICY24	5
FIRST AID KIT LOCATIONS24	5
CLERY ACT REQUIREMENTS IN AN EMERGENCY	ó
EMERGENCY RESPONSE	Ó
MASS NOTIFICATIONS AND TIMELY WARNING MESSAGES	7
NOTIFICATION SYSTEMS2	7
EMERGENCY NOTIFICATION PROCEDURES	
EMERGENCY RESPONSE SCENARIOS	3

BUILDING REPRESENTATIVES	33
EMERGENCY DRILL PRACTICE	33
INFORMING THE CAMPUS COMMUNITY ABOUT CRIMES/INCIDENTS	33
SEXUAL MISCONDUCT	34
VIOLENCE AGAINST WOMEN ACT (VAWA)	35
NO-HARASSMENT POLICY	35
THE CAMPUS SEXUAL VIOLENCE ELIMINATION (SAVE) ACT POLICY	40
ONGOING PREVENTION AND AWARENESS PROGRAMS	43
RISK REDUCTION	43
COLLABORATION	44
PROGRAMMING	44
NORTH CAROLINA STATE DEFINITION FOR SEX OFFENSES	45
14-27.1. Definitions	46
14-27.2. First-degree rape.	46
14-27.2A. RAPE OF A CHILD; ADULT OFFENDER	47
14-27.4A. SEXUAL OFFENSE WITH A CHILD; ADULT OFFENDER	48
14-27.5. SECOND-DEGREE SEXUAL OFFENSE	
14-27.5A. Sexual battery.	
14-27.7. Intercourse and sexual offenses with certain victims; consent no defe	NSE
49	
14-27.7A. Statutory rape or sexual offense of person who is 13, 14, or 15 years	
OLD	
NORTH CAROLINA STATE DEFINITION FOR DOMESTIC VIOLENCE 50B-1	
14-277.3A. STALKING	
Assistance for victims: rights & options	
15A-830. Definitions.	54
15A-831. RESPONSIBILITIES OF LAW ENFORCEMENT AGENCY	
15A-832. Responsibilities of the district attorney's office	56
15A-832.1. Responsibilities of judicial officials issuing arrest warrants	57
15A-833. EVIDENCE OF VICTIM IMPACT.	58
15A-835. Post-trial responsibilities	58
15A-836. Responsibilities of agency with custody of defendant	59
15A-837. Responsibilities of Division of Community Corrections	60
15A-838. Notice of commuted sentence or pardon	60
15A-839. No money damages	61
15A-840. No ground for relief	61
15A-841. Incompetent victim's rights exercised	61
§ 50B-2. Institution of civil action; motion for emergency relief; temporary	
ORDERS; TEMPORARY CUSTODY.	62

§ 50B-3. Relief	66
§ 50B-4. Enforcement of orders	71
§ 50B-4.1. Violation of valid protective order	72
§ 50B-4.2. False statement regarding protective order a misdemeanor	74
§ 50B-5. Emergency assistance.	74
§ 50B-5.5. Employment discrimination unlawful.	74
§ 50B-7. Remedies not exclusive.	75
§ 50B-8. Effect upon prosecution for violation of § 14-184 or other offense against public morals.	75
§ 50B-9. Domestic Violence Center Fund	
Drug and Alcohol Information and Programming	
Tips for Preventing Substance Abuse	79
GETTING HELP WITH A DRUG OR ALCOHOL PROBLEM	81
Sanctions	82
DISCIPLINARY PROCEDURES – STUDENTS	83
ACADEMIC-RELATED VIOLATIONS	83
Non-Academic Related Violations	84
APPEALS	88
Employee-specific Policy	90
Miscellaneous Information	92
2024 CRIME STATISTICS	94
Davidson Campus	94
DAVIE CAMPUS	95
THOMASVILLE EDUCATION CENTER	96
Uptown Lexington Education Center	97
DAVIE FOUCATION CENTER	98

## ABOUT DAVIDSON-DAVIE

Davidson-Davie Community College is committed to providing the best possible education for all its students and a good working environment for all its employees. In striving to achieve this goal, it is important to assure the physical and emotional safety for all students, faculty, and staff. All College employees and students are responsible for taking safety seriously, preventing and/or reporting any unsafe conditions, and continuously practicing safety while performing any work or using any College facilities.

Davidson-Davie Community College opened in 1963 as the Davidson County Industrial Education Center. Like other industrial education centers chartered in the 1950s and consolidated under the Community College Act of 1963, this center was designed to equip adults with the skills needed to move from an agricultural to a manufacturing-based economy. When the William E. Sinclair Building opened on a 22-acre site in 1963, 125 students were enrolled in vocational and technical programs and 51 students in adult education and service programs. In 1965, the institution was chartered as Davidson County Community College (DCCC). The Associate in Arts and Associate in Science degrees were added to the existing Associate in Applied Science degree, diploma, and certificate offerings.

The physical footprint of the College has seen tremendous growth over the years. The Uptown Lexington Education Center opened in 2004, the Thomasville Education Center in 2005, and the Davie Education Center in Bermuda Run in 2008. On the Davidson Campus, the Conference Center opened in 2009, the Transportation Technology Building in 2010, the East Carolina University dental clinic in 2014, and the Sarah and Edward Smith Health Sciences Center in 2018. On the Davie Campus, major expansion and renovation took place in 2008, and in 2012, an addition to the Gantt Building completed the Davie County Early College building project. Through a partnership with Wake Forest Baptist Health and Davie County, the College for several years used the former Davie County Hospital for new programs in the health sciences. Such partnerships with health care providers allow the College to continue to expand how we prepare health care workers for a rapidly-changing landscape.

Today, Davidson-Davie offers over 40 programs of study that have evolved to ensure that students enter the workforce with 21st-century knowledge. In addition to a robust transfer program, Davidson-Davie has programs in such fields as advanced manufacturing and allied

health. Davidson-Davie also is one of the few community colleges nationally to have a zoo and aquarium science program. Dental assisting is expected to begin in Fall 2021. Both the Davidson and Davie campuses are home to successful Early College high school programs; the College also partners with the Yadkin Valley Career Academy. Students clubs and an athletic program contribute to a vibrant campus life, while a successful international education program gives students the opportunity both to travel abroad and meet international visitors who come to campus.

On January 1, 2021, by the action of the College Board of Trustees, DCCC became Davidson-Davie Community College, to better reflect what has always been true — the College proudly serves both Davidson and Davie counties, and supports the success of our students and citizens.

#### Our Vision:

Davidson-Davie Community College is a local and national leader that develops minds, inspires imaginations, and strengthens community.

#### Our Mission:

Davidson-Davie Community College provides innovative and equitable learning experiences to empower individuals, transform lives, and prepare students for enhanced career and educational opportunities within a changing global community.

#### Our Values

**Community** — caring about our students, each other, and the communities we serve and responding to their needs

**Responsibility** — teaching, modeling, and cultivating an attitude of self-direction for ourselves and our students

**Change** — embracing collaboration, adaptability, creativity, innovation, and risk-taking

**Excellence** — committing to excellence in the programs and services we offer

**Trust** — embodying honesty, integrity, and openness

**Equity** — valuing diversity and promoting inclusive academic excellence

**Passion** — pursuing our mission with purpose, joy, and fun

## CLERY GEORGRAPHY

In accordance with the Clery Act, Davidson-Davie Community College reports statistics for crimes that occur within the following geographic categories:

- On-Campus Property: Davidson-Davie defines on-campus property as all buildings and grounds that are owned or controlled by the College and are reasonably contiguous to one another. This includes the:
  - o Davidson Campus (297 DCCC Road, Thomasville, NC 27360)
  - o Davie Campus (1205 Salisbury Road, Mocksville, NC 27028)
- Non-Campus Property: Non-campus property includes any building or property owned
  or controlled by the College that is not contiguous to the main campuses but is used in
  direct support of, or in relation to, the College's educational purposes, and is frequently
  used by students. This includes additional instructional sites, leased instructional space,
  and off-campus centers operated by Davidson-Davie.
  - Thomasville Education Center (305 Randolph Street, Thomasville, NC 27360)
  - o Uptown Lexington Education Center (20 East 1st Street, Lexington, NC 27292)
  - Davie Education Center (120 Kinderton Boulevard, Ste. 110, Bermuda Run, NC 27006)
- **Public Property:** Public property includes thoroughfares, streets, sidewalks, and parking facilities that are immediately adjacent to and accessible from the Davidson and Davie campuses.

The College collects and reports crime statistics from these defined geographic areas, in compliance with federal regulations.

## **CAMPUS LOCATIONS**

#### **DAVIDSON CAMPUS**



The Davidson campus opened in 1963 as the Davidson County Industrial Education Center. The campus consisted of only the Sinclair Building built on a 22-acre site at the juncture of U.S. 29-70 and Old Greensboro Road. It was home to 125 students enrolled in vocational and technical courses and another 51 studying adult education and service programs. In 1965, the institution was chartered as Davidson County Community College. The Associate in Arts and Associate in Science were added to the existing Associate in Applied Science, Diploma and Certificate offerings. College transfer courses were added in 1966. Since then, the Davidson Campus has grown to 11 buildings and two emergency services training facilities on approximately 97 acres. With more than 50 curriculum programs, the campus continues to grow and expand its educational programs and services

297 DCC Road Thomasville, NC 27360 336.249.8186

#### **DAVIE CAMPUS**



The Davie Campus opened in the spring of 1994 at 1205 Salisbury Road, Mocksville, across from Davie County High School. The campus was built with support from Davie County, the Town of Mocksville, business and industry, and the county's citizens. Three buildings and an emergency services training facility make up the campus that is located on 45 acres. In the spring of 2005, Davie achieved multi-campus status from the state. A major expansion project opened in early 2009, adding 8,500 square feet of new space. The first floor of the Community Building has been renovated to house a modern library. Another major renovation of the Gantt Building was completed in fall 2012 to house the Davie County Early College High School. Approximately 12 curriculum programs offered at Davidson-Davie are housed or can be completed on the Davie Campus.

1205 Salisbury Road Mocksville, NC 27028 336.751.2885

#### **THOMASVILLE EDUCATION CENTER**

The Thomasville Education Center opened in July 2005 in a renovated firehouse. Both credit and non-credit courses are offered to those who find it convenient to take courses in Thomasville.

305 Randolph Street Thomasville, NC 27360 336.476.7891

#### **UPTOWN LEXINGTON EDUCATION CENTER**

The Uptown Lexington Education Center opened in May 2004 and has everything you need to say "Yes, I completed my high school education!"

20 East 1st Street Lexington, NC 27292 336.238.0969

#### **DAVIE EDUCATION CENTER**

The Davie Education Center offers continuing education and curriculum courses for citizens and businesses in northeast Davie County.

The 3,500 square foot center offers video conferencing capabilities, classroom and conference space, and a Small Business Center.

120 Kinderton Boulevard, Ste. 110 Bermuda Run, NC 27006 336.224.4653

## THE CLERY ACT: LEGAL REQUIREMENTS OF THE COLLEGE

This report is developed to provide information about the safety and security on campus and be compliant with the Jeanne Clery Disclosure of Campus Security Policy and Campus Crime Statistics (Clery) Act, often referred to as the Clery Act. One reason this report matters is because it requires greater transparency and timely warnings from colleges and universities about crimes. The Clery Act was passed in 1990 and was most recently amended by adding the Campus Sexual Violence Elimination (SaVE) Act to the Violence Against Women Act (VAWA) amendments in 2013.

It is named for Jeanne Clery, who in 1986 was a college freshman who was raped and murdered in her campus residence. The event led to increased attention on unreported crimes on numerous college campuses across the country. In 1990, Congress enacted the *Jeanne Clery Disclosure of Campus Security Policy and Campus Crime Statistics Act*.

*The Act* has been amended five times since enactment to include increased safety and reporting measures, most recently in 2013.

In this report, you will find statistics, definitions, programming, policies procedures, and campus resources, among other vital information. It is important to note that although policies are included in this report, the policies referenced here are not exhaustive; there are additional policies and procedures that can be found at <a href="https://www.davidsondavie.edu/policies-and-procedures/">https://www.davidsondavie.edu/policies-and-procedures/</a>.

This report is prepared in compliance with the *Jeanne Clery Disclosure of Campus Security Policy and Crime Statistics Act*. The Campus Security Act requires that colleges and universities:

- 1. Publish an annual report every year by October 1<sup>st</sup>that includes three years of campus crime statistics and certain campus security policy statements. (In 2020, the Department of Education (DoE) changed the dissemination date to December 31<sup>st</sup> due to the global pandemic). The statistics reflect reports of sexual assaults, hate crimes, drug and alcohol violations, motor vehicle thefts, and dating violence, among other crimes;
  - 2. Disclose crime statistics for the campus, public areas immediately adjacent to or running through the campus, and certain non-campus facilities and remote classrooms. 3
- 3. The statistics must be gathered from campus police or security, local law enforcement and other campus officials who have significant responsibility for students and/or campus activities;
- 4. Provide timely warning notifications of those crimes that have occurred and pose an ongoing threat to students, faculty and staff, such as fires, on-campus shootings, crimes of sexual violence, among other situations listed under the *Clery Act*;
- 5. Implement emergency notification procedures if there is an immediate threat to the health or safety of students, faculty, or staff on campus;
- 6. Provide primary prevention and awareness programs, on an introductory and ongoing basis, on dating violence, domestic violence, sexual assault, and stalking to all incoming student and new employees, including material on bystander intervention and risk reduction.

- 7. Disclose, in a public crime log, crimes that occurred on campus or within the patrol jurisdiction of the campus police or the campus security department and are reported to the campus police or to campus security.
- 8. Provide information about rights and options for people reporting crimes to the institution, such as on- and off-campus resources, including anonymous and confidential reporting options
- 9. \*Davidson Davie does not maintain on campus housing; therefore, the College is exempt from maintaining a daily fire log, publishing a fire safety report, and including information on policies and practices related to missing persons reporting.

There are distinct crime categories covered within the *Clery Act* Requirements. Institutions of higher education must include four distinct categories of crime in their Annual Security Report crime data. All crimes are classified in accordance with the FBI Uniform Reporting Guidelines. A copy of the Handbook for Campus Safety and Security Reporting may be obtained at the US Department of Education's website at

https://www2.ed.gov/admins/lead/safety/handbookfsa.pdf

Those categories for reporting are:

## **Criminal Offenses:**

- a) Criminal homicide: murder and non-negligent manslaughter, manslaughter by negligence
- b) Sexual assault: rape, fondling, incest, statutory rape
- c) Robbery
- d) Aggravated assault
- e) Burglary
- f) Motor vehicle theft
- g) Arson

## Hate Crimes (any of the above mentioned offenses, and any incidents of) a. Larceny-theft

- a) Larceny-Theft
- b) Simple assault
- c) Intimidation
- d) Destruction/damage/vandalism of property

## Violence Against Women Act (VAWA) Offenses

- a) Domestic violence
- b) Dating violence
- c) Stalking

## Arrests and Referrals for Disciplinary Action

- a) Weapons law violations
- b) Drug law violations
- c) Liquor law violations

4

## Davidson-Davie's Commitment

Davidson Davie Community College is committed to fostering a learning and work environment that exemplifies a culture of care and compassion for one another. To that end, the College is committed to providing the best possible learning and work environment for all its faculty, staff, and students. In striving to achieve this goal, it is important to engage in efforts conducive to maintaining the physical and emotional safety for all students, faculty, and staff. All College employees and students are responsible for taking safety seriously, preventing and/or reporting any unsafe conditions, and continuously practicing safety while performing any work and/or using any College facilities.

Members of the campus community are encouraged to immediately report safety concerns of any kind to following individuals:

- 1. Campus Resource Officer
  - a. Matt Snider Davidson Campus
  - b. Justin Love Davie Campus
- 2. Emergency Response Coordinator Mark Kattner
- 3. Director of Physical Plant Services Keith Raker
- 4. VP Student Affairs- Keisha Jones
- 5. Executive Vice President, Academic & Student Affairs Susan Burleson
- 6. Sr. Director Student Belonging & Well-Being Demetria Nickens
- 7. Director, Human Resources Ashlee Rogers
- 8. Risk Management & Compliance Officer Adrienne Friddle
- 9. Any supervisor of an academic program or campus service

Crime reports may be made to the Davidson and Davie Campus Resource Officers (CROs). Confidential mental health counseling is provided by Family Services of Davidson County, Inc. on the Davidson site in-person, and via tele-mental health to students in other locations including the Davie campus, through use of HIPAA secure electronic software platform provided by Family Services of Davidson County, Inc.

It is important to note that if any faculty, staff, or student receives a report or knows of a situation that indicates an unsafe learning or work environment, they are encouraged to make a report to one of the above individuals. Members of the Davidson-Davie Community College family are encouraged to use the Annual Campus Safety and Security Report for information and as a resource for safe behaviors on and off campus.

## CAMPUS SECURITY REPORTING

According to the Campus Security Reporting – Clery Act Policy <u>5.4.2</u>, the College is committed to providing a safe and secure environment. The College shall comply with the Crime Awareness and Security Act of 1990, as amended by the Jeanne Clery Disclosure of Campus Security Policy and Campus Crime Statistics Act.

This policy provides applicable definitions, safety and reporting procedures.

## The Clery Act: Report Preparation and Obtaining a Copy

This Annual Security Report is required by federal law and contains policy statements and crime statistics for the school. The policy statements address the school's policies, procedures and programs concerning safety and security, for example, procedures for responding to emergency situations and sexual offenses. Three years' worth of statistics are included for certain types of crimes that were reported to have occurred on campus, in or on off-campus buildings or property owned or controlled by the school and on public property within or immediately adjacent to the campus. All statistics are gathered, compiled, and reported to the College community via this report, entitled the "Annual Security Report" which is prepared and distributed by the Office of Student Well-Being & Belonging Services with coordinated preparation with the Clery Report Team. The Clery Report Team has departments, including Physical Plant, Campus Resource Officers, Human Resources, the Vice President of Student Affairs, and the Vice President of Financial and Administrative Services. Also, the VP of Student Affairs submits the annual crime statistics published in this document to the DoE. The Office of Behavioral and Counseling Services sends an email notification to every enrolled student and current employee by October 1 with either a link to the report or the attachment. The email includes a brief summary of the contents of the report and an emphasis on cultivating a culture of care.

A physical copy of the report can be obtained by making a request to Keisha Jones at <a href="Keisha\_jones@davidsondavie.edu">Keisha\_jones@davidsondavie.edu</a> or by calling 336-224-4516. Also, a copy of the report is located in the Brooks Student Center Office 204. Also, this report is available online at <a href="https://www.davidsondavie.edu/student-life/campus-safety/campus-crime-statistics/-crime-statistics/">https://www.davidsondavie.edu/student-life/campus-safety/campus-crime-statistics/-crime-statistics/</a>. You may also request a paper copy from the VP, Student Affairs/Chief Diversity Officer. All policy statements in the *Annual Security Report* apply to all campuses unless otherwise stated in the report.

## **REPORTING A CRIME**

The Davidson Davie community – students, faculty, staff, and campus visitors – are encouraged to report all criminal incidences, emergencies, or other public safety concerns occurring within the College's Clery geography to the Campus Resource Officers in a prompt and accurate manner to support a timely response. The College's Clery geography includes: on campus property, designated non-campus properties and facilities, public property adjacent to or contiguous to on campus property, and leased, rented, or otherwise recognized and/or controlled buildings, spaces, and/or facilities.

All Campuses		
Emergency	911	
Campus Emergency	336-249	9-8186 ext. 6777 or 911
Confidential Crime Line	336-249	2-8186 ext. 6811
Campus Switchboard	336-249	2-8186 ext. 0
Electronic Reporting (Non-Emergency)		
Title IX Coordinator	336-224	-4516
Compliance Officer		
Student Accountability Officer		
Accessibility Services Coordinator	336-249	-8186 ext. 6342
VP, Student Affairs	336-224	-4546
Emergency Response Coordinator	336-249	-8186 ext. 6102
Davidson Campus		
Campus Resource Officer		336-249-8186 ext. 6729
Campus Security		336-249-8186 ext. 6274 or 336-240-4215
Campus Switchboard		336-249-8186
Davie Campus		
Campus Resource Officer		336-751-2885 ext. 4857
Campus Security		336-7512885 ext. 6274 or 336-250-3567
Director, Davie Student Services		336-224-4853
Dean, Davie Academic Programs		336-751-2885 ext. 6303

Note: A person who chooses to report a crime to the Campus Resource Officer(s) has the right to report the crime to local police departments by calling 911.

## CAMPUS SECURITY AUTHORITIES (CSAs)

Some students, employees or guests may prefer to report an incident to other individuals or offices outside of the Campus Resource Office. The Clery Act recognizes College officers and offices as Campus Security Authorities (CSAs). A CSA is a term specific to the Clery report, meaning four groups of individuals and organizations associated with the higher education institution.

- A campus police department or a campus security department within the higher education institution
- Any individual(s) who have responsibility for campus security but who are not part of the campus police department or a campus security department
- Any individual or organization specified in an institution's statement of campus security policy as an individual or organization to which students and employees should report criminal offenses
- An official of an institution who has significant responsibility for students and/or campus
  activities or an individual who has the authority and the duty to take action or respond to
  particular issues on behalf of the College

Note: Counselors working in the scope of their professional licenses are not considered CSAs and are not required to report crimes to be included in this report. CSAs and their supervisors should understand their reporting obligation and the types of information they must share. As a CSA immediate reporting of crimes to the CROs is necessary.

## DAILY CRIME LOG

Davidson-Davie Community College maintains a daily crime log of all crimes reported to Campus Security. The log includes the nature of the crime, the date and time the crime occurred, the general location of the crime, and the disposition of the complaint, if known.

The daily crime log is available for public inspection during normal business hours at the **Campus Security Office**, **Davidson and Davie Campus**. Copies of the log may also be requested by contacting Matt Kattner at <a href="matt-kattner@davidsondavie.edu">matt-kattner@davidsondavie.edu</a>.

## On-Campus Confidential Resources

The trained professionals below can provide confidential counseling, information, and support to students. Sometimes students who have experienced a threatening or physically or emotionally unsafe event will prefer to process it with a confidential resource rather than report it to non-confidential resources. Other times, they may utilize the services of both confidential and non-confidential support. Confidential reports will not share information without the person's written permission but there are some limitations to confidentiality. The limits are if there is a threat of serious harm to the client/patient or others that can be identified, if there is a legal

obligation to disclose information (e.g., subpoena or suspected abuse or neglect of a minor, elderly person, or person with a disability), or if their client/patient asks them to provide such information. Should the student seek assistance from the nurse or the counselor with reporting an incident to the College, this support is available. It is important to note that crimes can still be reported on a voluntary confidential basis for inclusion in the annual disclosure of crime statistics.

## Students would use Timely Care.

Davidson-Davie Community College is excited to offer TimelyCare – a new telehealth program for students. The service will provide access to 24/7 medical and mental virtual health care from anywhere in the United States, with no cost to visit! Whether you're under the weather, anxious or overwhelmed, you will be able to talk to a licensed provider from your smartphone or any web-enabled device. Licensed providers are available to offer medical and mental health support via phone or secure video visits.

## Non-confidential resources

## Title IX Coordinator and Title IX Deputy Coordinator

Individuals may report a sex offense to the institution's Title IX Coordinator but the report will not be considered confidential, although the information will be considered privileged and only shared as necessary and with only those who need to know. The Title IX Coordinator and Deputy Coordinator provide direct support services to students and employees in need. Also, they work together to provide educational and primary prevention training for students and employees, conduct investigations, provide interim measures, and communicate results of investigations.

This office is responsible for coordinating the institution's compliance with Title IX. The Title IX Coordinator is Demetria Nickens and can be reached at 336-224-4516 (phone), at <a href="mailto:titleix@davidsondavie.edu">titleix@davidsondavie.edu</a> (email); or at Brooks Student Center 204 (in-person). The Deputy Title IX Coordinator is Adrienne Friddle and she can be reached at 336-249-8186 ext 6793.

The Title IX Coordinator and Deputy Title IX Coordinator can provide interim or protective measures to protect students at any point during an investigation. The goal of such provisions is to eliminate misconduct and provide security. Such interim measures may include, but are not limited to, changes in work location or class schedule, academic accommodations, social restrictions, and emotional support. All requests for interim or protective measures should be managed by the Title IX Coordinators.

## REPORTING PROCEDURES

For other problems or concerns the College depends on all members of the campus community to be alert to conditions and relationships for signs of potential harm. Faculty, staff, administrators, students and community members should report apparent violations of the student code of conduct or any concern regarding an individual who may be a danger to self and

others or in need of intervention for other reasons. Any of the individuals listed above under Resources are prepared to respond to your concern. However, you are encouraged to use the following links on the college website for student code of conduct violations or for health, safety or other behavioral concerns. Any report immediately enters a secure database. Automated notification is sent to the Vice President of Student Affairs and the Sr. Director of Student Belonging and Wellness, who reviews the report and works on next steps, sometimes in consultation with the Behavioral Intervention Team.

Student Landing Page: <a href="https://cm.maxient.com/reporting.php?DavidsonDavieCC">https://cm.maxient.com/reporting.php?DavidsonDavieCC</a>
Faculty Landing Page:

https://sites.google.com/davidsondavie.edu/intranet/maxient-forms?authuser=0

## BEHAVIORAL INTERVENTION TEAM

#### **Behavioral Intervention Team Referral Protocol**

The Behavioral Intervention Team will meet once a month and/or as needed to address new issues or updates. The Team operates from a behavioral intervention model with the goal of addressing concerns as early as possible and offering needed assistance to students in distress. When a report is deemed urgent, the team or a subset of the team will meet immediately to develop a plan of action.

## **Reporting to Behavioral Intervention Team:**

Anyone can report a concern about an individual. Faculty, staff, administrators, students and community members are encouraged to use the following links on the college website for code of conduct violations or for health, safety or other behavioral concerns.

**Student Landing Page**: <a href="https://cm.maxient.com/reporting.php?DavidsonDavieCC">https://cm.maxient.com/reporting.php?DavidsonDavieCC</a> **Faculty Landing Page**:

https://sites.google.com/davidsondavie.edu/intranet/maxient-forms?authuser=0

Any report immediately enters a secure database. Automated notification is sent to the Vice President of Student Affairs and the Sr. Director of Student Belonging and Wellness who reviews the report and decides next steps. You are encouraged to contact the Vice President of Student Affairs or the Sr. Director of Student Belonging and Wellness directly at 336-224-4516 or emailing at the following address: <a href="mailto:conduct@davidsondavie.edu">conduct@davidsondavie.edu</a>.

## SEX OFFENDER REGISTRATION

In accordance to the "Campus Sex Crimes Prevention Act" of 2000, which amends the Jacob Wetterling Crimes Against Children and Sexually Violent Offender Registration Act, the Jeanne *Clery Act* and the Family Educational Rights and Privacy Act of 1974 and any subsequent revisions, Davidson-Davie Community College is providing a link to the North Carolina Department of Justice Sex Offender Registry.

10

This act requires institutions of higher education to issue a statement advising the campus community where law enforcement information provided by a State concerning registered sex offenders may be obtained. It also requires sex offenders already required to register in a State to provide notice to each institution of higher education in that State at which the person is employed, carries a vocation, or is a student.

Under North Carolina law, certain persons who have been convicted of a sex offense or an offense against a minor are required to establish and maintain registration in compliance with the North Carolina Sex Offender and Public Protection Registration Programs. The Registration Programs are governed by Chapter 14, Article 27A of the North Carolina General Statutes. **Unlawful use of the information for purposes of intimidating or harassing another is prohibited and willful violation shall be punishable as a Class 1 misdemeanor.** The North Carolina Department of Justice is responsible for maintaining this registry. Follow the link below to access the Department of Justice website: <a href="https://www.ncsbi.gov/Services/Sex-Offender-Registry">https://www.ncsbi.gov/Services/Sex-Offender-Registry</a>

# REPORTING PROCEDURES FOR COMPLAINTS OF HARASSMENT OR SEXUAL VIOLENCE

According to the discrimination and harassment policies 5.3.3 (for students) and 3.3.7 (for employees), the College is fully committed to providing a learning and working environment that is free from prohibited discrimination. The College does not practice or

condone discrimination based on race, color, national origin, religion, sex, sexual orientation, gender, gender identity or expression, pregnancy, disability, genetic information, age, political affiliation or veterans' status in the administration or in any of its education programs and activities and employment practices.

The College's Title IX Coordinator, Demetira Nickens and Director, Human Resources, Melanie Aveelino, oversee compliance with these Procedures and Title IX regulations. Questions about these Procedures should be directed to the Title IX Coordinator and/or Director, Human Resources. Anyone wishing to make a report relating to sexual harassment may do so by reporting the concern to the College's Title IX Coordinator and/or the Director, Human Resources in person, by mail, by telephone, by email, or by any other means that results in the Title IX Coordinator and/or the Director, Human Resources receiving the person's verbal or written report of alleged sexual harassment.

- For issues related to sexual harassment, assault and violence, see Procedures 3.3.7.1 (for employees)/5.3.3.1 (for students) Sexual Harassment Procedures.
- For issues related to all other types of unlawful discrimination and harassment, see Procedures 3.3.7.2 (for employees)/5.3.3.2 (for students) Unlawful Discrimination and Harassment Procedures

Additional information regarding definitions of applicable terms, scope and applicability, reporting to local law enforcement, grievance processes, hearings, appeals, retaliation, providing

false information, limited immunity, the Family Educational Rights and Privacy Act (FERPA), prohibitions, accommodations, investigations, and sanctions are available in the procedures.

The College cannot resolve matters that it does not know about. Every student and employee has a duty to immediately report harassment, sexual crimes (dating violence, domestic violence, stalking, sexual assault) or violations of the consensual relationship policy so that the College can try to resolve the situation unless they are considered a confidential report. Harassment or violations of the consensual relationship policy should be reported when:

- an individual feels that he/she has been harassed, is a victim of a sexual crime or subject to a violation of the consensual relationship policy; and when an individual has knowledge of someone else being harassed, being a victim of a sexual crime or being subjected to a violation of the consensual relationship policy.
- To report harassment, sexual crimes or violations of the consensual relationship policy: Students must contact the Students must contact the Sr. Director Student Belonging & Well-Being at 336.224.4516; room 202, J. Love Building Room 209. Employees must contact the Director, Human Resources at 336.249.8186, extension 4662; room 223 J. Bryan Brooks Student Center. These individuals have been trained to respond appropriately to such reports. Once a report has been received, the College will:
- Conduct a prompt and thorough investigation (for sexual crimes the process of investigation is described in full detail under the SaVE Act Policy)
- Contact law enforcement officials if necessary to ensure the safety of the complaining student or employee
- Make appropriate referrals to Family Services of Davidson County for victim assistance services
- Offer and implement supportive measures including changes to the survivor's academic or work environment to ensure safety
- Discuss the results with the complainant and, where appropriate, the action to be taken
- Keep the investigation and results as confidential as possible
- If the complaint is verified, take appropriate corrective action, up through and including dismissal from the College or termination of employment.

No student or employee will be punished for bringing information to the College's attention or for cooperating in an investigation; however, a person who self-reports a violation of the College policy is still subject to investigation and appropriate actions.

Davidson Davie Community College will protect the confidentiality of survivors, including redacting names, as permitted by law on publicly available recordkeeping.

The following person has been designated to handle inquiries regarding the non-discrimination policies for faculty and staff: Melanie Avelino, Director of Human Resources, Brooks Student Center, office 223, 336-249-8186, ext. 4662, melanie\_avelino@davidsondavie.edu.

The following person has been designated to handle inquiries regarding the non-discrimination policies for students: Keisha Jones, VP, Student Affairs, Brooks Student Center, office 204, 336-224-4516, or Keisha jones@davidsondavie.edu.

For further information on notice of non-discrimination, visit <u>The Office of Civil Rights</u> for the address and phone number of the office that serves your area, or call 1-800-421-3481.

## CAMPUS SECURITY AND CAMPUS RESOURCE OFFICERS

The goal of campus security personnel is to provide a safe and secure campus environment for all students, employees, and guests. Security personnel assist with building security and administering campus safety plans. Security is on the Davidson and Davie campus from 7:30 am to 10:30 pm. Also, there is a security officer presence on Saturdays and Sundays 7:00am - until the last class. On the Davidson campus, security personnel are located in the Mendenhall Building in office 140. On the Davie campus, security personnel are located in the Community Building office 109.

The goal of the CROs is to help to provide a safe campus learning and working environment for all members of the College community. They maintain partnerships with local law enforcement and serve as liaisons for the campus community. A Davidson County sheriff's deputy serves as CRO on the Davidson Campus and another on the Davie campus. All Campus Resource Officers are sworn employees of local sheriff's departments and are authorized to carry weapons. Sworn sheriffs have the full powers of arrest pursuant to the North Carolina General Statute 115D-21.1 and have the authority to enforce state and federal laws and are authorized to make arrests on property owned or controlled by the College, as well as public roads or highways that run through or are immediately adjoining the campus. Further, CROs derive their law enforcement authority from North Carolina statutes, NC G.S. 74G, the Campus Police Act. Also, resource officers are authorized to provide information about registered sex offenders.

All deputies participate in at least 24 hours of annual in-service training, which includes firearms qualification training each year.

On the Davidson campus, the deputy/Campus Resource Officer (CRO) is available in the Brooks Student Center on the first floor in office 140. The CRO works from 7:30 am - 3:30 pm Monday through Friday. He can be reached by calling 6777 on any campus phone. After those hours the sheriff's department can be reached by calling 911.

The Davie campus CRO office is located in the Community Building on the first floor in office 109. The CRO works from 7:30 am – 3:30 pm Monday through Friday. He can be reached by calling 6811 on any campus phone or by calling 336-751-2885 ext.4857. After those hours, the sheriff's department can be reached by calling 911 for emergencies or 336-751-0896 for non-emergencies

#### **CAMPUS ACCESS**

During business hours, the College is open to students, employees, parents, contractors, guests, and invitees. Arrangements for entry after hours should be coordinated with campus security. Emergencies may necessitate changes or alterations to posted schedules. Davidson Davie Community College consists of non-gated campuses and certain areas are open to the public. The academic and administrative buildings are open to the public at a minimum, during normal business hours and often into the evening for night classes and events. Buildings do not have CROs or security assigned to them however they are patrolled by security.

#### CRIME PREVENTION

At Davidson Davie Community College, we are committed to community safety and we encourage all members of the Davidson Davie community to report safety concerns. Remember, in the event of a sudden and dangerous situation, call 911 first. Students or employees who have security concerns should address those concerns with the Campus Resource Officer at the appropriate campus.

#### **SAFETY PRACTICES**

At Davidson Davie Community College, we encourage all students to commit to safe practices. These include:

- Be aware of surroundings.
- Walk around campus in groups, particularly during evening/night hours.
- Lock your vehicle and place valuables in your trunk or out of sight.
- Keep your belongings with you.
- Vary your routine from time to time. This may include parking in a different parking lot each week, taking a different route to class each week, and departing at different times before commuting to campus.
- Report obscene, harassing, or threatening calls and email and electronic messages.
- Report security-related maintenance concerns, such as lights in need of repair, doors that cannot be secured, or other physically unsafe conditions.

Timely reports increase the likelihood that critical evidence can be obtained, stolen property can be recovered and an offender can be successfully located and prosecuted. Timely reports make timely responses more likely. This is especially critical with sexual crimes.

#### SAFETY PREPAREDNESS

Davidson Davie Community College is committed to providing a safe learning and work environment. While it is not always possible to predict and prevent emergency situations, College personnel work to be prepared to manage sudden emergencies, and the College has taken many steps, some of which are included below:

- Prevention and Training: All students receive a Resource Guide outlining
  Davidson-Davie Community College's emergency procedures and information about
  Title IX. Additionally, all students have access to online training related to Title IX,
  VAWA, and bystander interventions. All employees receive this information through the
  Employee Safety Handbook, as well as completing mandatory Title IX training.
- 2. Emergency Operations Team: Teams of College employees for the Davie and Davidson campuses have been formed to manage a crisis. Members of both teams participate regularly in training session exercises to simulate realistic emergency situations.
- 3. Behavioral Intervention Team: The purpose of this team is to assess a reported concern for students or situations that may pose risk of harm to any community member. The team's goal is to engage in comprehensive risk assessment and to engage in interventions that are appropriately matched with the behavior and risk posed. Members of the team work to address concerns as early as possible and offer needed assistance to students in distress.
- 4. Preparedness Drills: Various drills and exercises are conducted annually for all faculty, students and staff to better prepare the campus community in the event of an emergency on campus.
- 5. Emergency calls to 911 are automatically routed to Davidson and Davie County first responders, and the campus phone extension and building location are automatically identified in the call.
- 6. Panic buttons that automatically dial the alarm monitoring system are located in all classrooms and many office locations at the Davidson and Davie campuses and education centers.
- 7. Employees have an emergency response guide in their offices to assist with managing an emergency. In the event of a campus emergency, the College's website will be preempted with an emergency message notification, and a voice message will be recorded on the main telephone line.
- 8. The College has implemented a mass notification system making use of text, phone and email messages.

## **SURVEILLANCE**

The CROs and campus security personnel patrol the campus on foot and in vehicles by walking/riding throughout campus and walking though each building several times each day. They also monitor campus using live video feeds. The goal is to provide a visible presence around campus through the day and normal business hours, as well as to staff special events.

#### STUDENT HOUSING

Davidson Davie Community College does not maintain any student housing, either owned or controlled. An on- campus student housing facility is defined by Clery as any student housing facility that is owned or controlled by the institution, or is located on property that is owned or controlled by the institution, and is within the reasonably contiguous geographic area that makes up the campus. This includes a dormitory or other residential facility for students that are located on the institution's campus.

## ANNUAL FIRE SAFETY REPORT

As a nonresidential institution of higher education, Davidson Davie Community College is not required by the Campus Safety and Security Reporting Act to maintain a fire safety report.

## MISSING STUDENT POLICY

As a nonresidential institution of higher education, Davidson Davie Community College is not required by the Campus Safety and Security Reporting Act to have a missing student policy.

## FIRST AID KIT LOCATIONS

### **Davidson Campus**

Quantity	Building
1	Gee 1st Floor Office Suite
3	Gee 2 <sup>nd</sup> Floor Chemistry, BIO, MAT
1	Briggs 221
3	Sinclair – Welding, Advanced Manufacturing, Motorcycle Shop
2	Brinkley – Cosmetology & Fitness Center
1	Maintenance Shop
1	PSS Office Workroom w/Trauma Bag
1	Trans Tech Shop Area
1	Childcare Faculty Lounge & Food Box
1	Brooks Storm Cellar – 1st Floor & Food Nox
1	Mendenhall Kitchen – Adjacent Breakroom
1	Conference Center
1	LRC 1 <sup>st</sup> Floor – Workroom behind reception desk
1	Reich Main Office
1	Finch HVAC Shop

## **Davie Campus**

Quantity	Building
2	Lab Building- Science Lab & Advance Manufacturing Locker
1	Community Building
1	Training Ground Office

## Thomasville Education Center & Uptown Lexington Center

Quantity	Building
1 (2)	Director's Office at each center

#### 26 Total

## CLERY ACT REQUIREMENTS IN AN EMERGENCY

The *Clery Act* requires that in the event of an emergency, emergency notifications will be issued "without delay, and take into account the safety of the community." The only exception is if doing so would "compromise efforts to assist a victim or to contain, respond to, or otherwise mitigate the emergency." The first priority is containing the emergency. The next priority is issuing a notification and that, after confirmation, must be done before anything else unless it is necessary to contain the emergency. This determination will be made "in the professional judgment of responsible authorities" and not personnel without emergency response expertise. Only an emergency notification will be issued immediately. However, more adequate follow-up information will be forthcoming as the situation allows and the circumstances dictate.

#### **EMERGENCY RESPONSE**

In an effort to protect the campus community, Davidson Davie Community College has a detailed Emergency Procedures Plan and communication plan in place to prevent and mitigate the impacts from an emergency. Some examples of emergencies and or dangerous/threatening situations are active shooters on campus, earthquakes, chemical spills, hurricanes, approaching tornadoes, or outbreak of a serious illness (mumps). In an emergency, emergency procedures are communicated throughout all of the buildings on the Davidson and Davie campuses from a mass notification system. The mass notification system can communicate via audio messages, text messages, and on social media platforms, Twitter and Facebook.

Our Coordinator of Emergency Preparedness is responsible for investigating and assessing emergency situations. CROs and First Responders are dispatched to the scene of an emergency to confirm the details and assess the threat. Information is collected and immediately shared with Emergency Response Team members to provide a coordinated effort for campus security. Community law enforcement protocols are followed through the direction of the CRO or Officer on scene. Without delay and taking into account the safety of the community, the Emergency Response Team will determine the content of notification, and initiate the notification system with messaging containing pertinent information which will be immediately disseminated to the community, unless in the professional judgment of these authorities, such messaging might compromise efforts to assist a victim or to contain, respond to, or otherwise mitigate the emergency.

#### **Recent Tests Conducted**

## • Davidson Campus Test

Date/Time: October 22, 2024, at 10:00 a.m.
 Nature of Test: Emergency alert system test
 Announced/Unannounced: Announced

Summary of Results:

■ 6,073 participants

■ Phone call reached 98% within 5 seconds

■ Email reached 99% within 1 second

■ SMS reached 97% within 83 seconds

## Davie Campus Test

Date/Time: October 22, 2024, at 10:57 a.m.
 Nature of Test: Emergency alert system test
 Announced/Unannounced: Announced

• Summary of Results:

■ 560 participants

■ Phone call reached 99% within 1 second

■ Email reached 99% within 1 second

■ SMS reached 97% within 79 seconds

## **Use of Emergency System for Actual Events**

- **September 26, 2024** Weather-related announcement sent to 6,471 recipients. Email reached 99% within 11 seconds; SMS reached 92% within 110 seconds.
- **December 3, 2024** Two weather-related announcements sent:
  - o 5:36 a.m. to 6,629 recipients (Email: 99%, SMS: 96%)
  - o 7:16 a.m. to 6,522 recipients (Email: 99%, SMS: 97%)

#### MASS NOTIFICATIONS AND TIMELY WARNING MESSAGES

#### **NOTIFICATION SYSTEMS**

- Calls to 911 are automatically routed to Davidson and Davie county first responders, and the campus phone extension and building location are automatically identified in the call.
- Panic buttons that automatically dial the alarm monitoring system are located in all classrooms and many office locations at the Davidson and Davie campuses and education centers.
- An all-building audio mass notification system and a text, email, and phone notification system serve to quickly disseminate emergency messages across campus.

• Emergency messaging is communicated to the community via the College's website.

#### **EMERGENCY NOTIFICATION PROCEDURES**

In the event of an emergency that may affect the safety of individuals, property or the continuity of college operations, the campus community will may be notified in a timely manner through the following means:

- An alert will be disseminated to the campus via an all-building audio mass notification system. A phone message will also be disseminated through this system to all campus phones.
- An email, voice message, and text alert will be disseminated to the campus community via College Email and School Messenger, a second mass notification system used by the College.
- Emergency messaging will be displayed on desktop and mobile device versions of the College website.

All forms of emergency messaging will contain the same information and directives for faculty, staff and students to follow. Messaging in all forms will be updated periodically during an emergency. Remember, in the event of a sudden and dangerous situation, call 911 first. Students, employees, or visitors who have security concerns should address those concerns with the Campus Resource Officer at the appropriate campus.

## **Emergency Messages from Home**

College staff members do not have instant access to classrooms, instructors, or students. Students are encouraged to inform family and friends of alternate ways to be contacted while on campus. If other methods of contact are not available or not successful, College staff will only attempt to deliver emergency medical messages to students and are not allowed to give information regarding a student's schedule, presence on campus, or delivery status of the message. Callers should dial 336.249.8186 for the Davidson Campus and 336.751.2885 for the Davie Campus. Campus visitors must go to the reception desk in the B.E. Mendenhall, Jr., Building on the Davidson Campus and to the reception area in the Laboratory Building on the Davie Campus for assistance.

#### **EMERGENCY RESPONSE SCENARIOS**

There are four primary emergency response scenarios and a series of steps to follow.

## 1. Active Threat – Run, Hide, Fight!

#### **Directives**

- Students move away from sight; maintain silence; prepare to run, hide, and fight
- Staff lock exterior and interior doors; turn out the lights; move away from sight; keep door closed; maintain silence; prepare to run, hide and fight

#### **RUN**

- Have an escape route and plan in mind
- Leave your belongings behind
- Keep your hands visible

#### **HIDE**

- Lock and barricade doors
- Turn off lights and silence cell phones
- Cover window in classroom doors
- Do not huddle together, spread out

#### **FIGHT**

- Fighting is the last resort only to be used when your life is in imminent danger
- Attempt to incapacitate the active shooter/threat
- Find an object to use as a weapon such as a chair, fire extinguisher or items in your classroom or office

## Information to Provide to 911 Operator

- Your exact location
- Location of the shooter if you know it
- Number of shooters if more than one
- Description of the shooters
- Number and type of weapons involved
- Number of potential victims

## **When Law Enforcement Arrives**

- Remain calm and follow all officers' instructions
- Raise your hands and keep them visible at all times (keep cell phones in pockets)
   Avoid making quick movements towards the officers

## 2. Shelter in Place – used when there are hazards or threats outside of the campus

#### **Directives**

Students – move indoors; business as usual

- Staff bring everyone indoors; lock exterior doors; increase situational awareness; business as usual
- Note: Remember that leaving the area may expose you to the external danger. If you
  are inside, stay where you area. If you are outdoors, try to quickly make your way
  into the nearest building. It is best to be in interior rooms with the least amount of
  windows.

## Additional Information

- Remain calm
- Remain sheltered until cleared to do so by proper authorities

#### 3. Weather Threat

#### **Directives**

- Students tornado evacuate to a weather area; tornado drop, cover and hold
- Staff lead safety strategy

## Additional Information

- Weather areas throughout Davidson Davie Community College campuses are designated by weather shelter signage with an image of a tornado icon.
- If there is a tornado: move to weather signs inside of buildings; stay away from
  exterior windows, hanging objects or large open rooms; do not use elevators If
  there is an earthquake: if inside, move to a door frame, under a table, or sit on the
  floor against an interior wall; if outside, move to an open space, away from
  objects that may fall; be prepared for aftershocks

## 4. Evacuate (to the announced location)

#### **Directives**

- Students bring your phone; leave your belongings behind; follow instructions
- Staff lead evacuation to location

## Additional Information

- An evacuation may occur during a fire, bomb threat, risk of explosion, etc.
- Remain calm
- Evacuate to the announced location
- Move quickly and quietly to announced location
- Do not use elevators

**Note:** All building occupants are required to evaluate when an alarm sounds or when ordered to do so. Please ensure that all lab procedures are safely paused and/or ended and all devices/appliances, such as stoves, are off. When outside, please be mindful of approaching emergency vehicles. Also, in the spirit of showing care and compassion for others, please notify emergency responders if you believe anyone is trapped in the building and be sure to try to help individuals with physical disabilities.

## **DAVIDSON-DAVIE EMERGENCY PROCEDURES**



# **IN AN EMERGENCY** WHEN YOU HEAR IT. DO IT.

# **Active Threat! Run, Hide, Fight!**

#### **Students**

- Move away from sight
- Maintain silence
- Prepare to Run, Hide, Fight

#### **Staff**

- Lock exterior and interior doors Maintain silence
- Turn out the lights
- Move away from sight
- Do not open door
- Prepare to Run, Hide, Fight



## **Shelter In Place**

#### **Students**

- Move indoors
- Business as usual

#### **Staff**

- Bring everyone indoors
- Lock exterior doors
- Increase situational awareness

#### Business as usual



## **Weather Threat!**

#### **Students**

Tornado - Evacuate to weather area Earthquake - Drop, cover, and hold

#### **Staff**

Lead safety strategy



# **Evacuate!** (to the announced location)

#### **Students**

- Bring your phone
- Leave your stuff behind
- Follow instructions

## **Staff**

• Lead evacuation to location



#### **BUILDING REPRESENTATIVES**

Davidson Davie Community College has building representatives to assist with the above scenarios. They provide safety and instruction to the faculty, staff, students and visitors. The building reps assist during emergency drills, which occur once a semester. They are responsible for knowing about directives associated with emergency response scenarios and are charged with following guidelines and procedures. Building representatives should know the location of exits and stairwells and should be knowledgeable of evacuation routes and designated evacuation areas.

#### **EMERGENCY DRILL PRACTICE**

The college practices these emergency drills once every semester by doing one of the above scenarios. These drills are coordinated by the Campus Safety office. The Davidson Davie Community College administration does a tabletop exercise periodically to practice an administrative level response in the implementation of the Emergency Response Plan and supplemental emergency procedures on campus. The goal of such practice is to evaluate emergency preparation capabilities.

## INFORMING THE CAMPUS COMMUNITY ABOUT CRIMES/INCIDENTS

#### **Timely Warnings**

To help prevent and to mitigate the impact of crimes, Davidson-Davie Community College's Campus Safety will issue a timely warning to immediately notify students and employees about specific crimes on campus or on property owned or controlled by the College. Such notifications will only be issued if there is a serious or continuing threat posed to the community. Classifications for the Uniformed Crime Reporting Program (UCR) are used to determine which incidents need to be included in a timely warning. Such incidents are arson, criminal homicide, and robbery, among others. Aggravated assault and sexual offenses are considered on a case-by-case basis and the final decision about dissemination is based on the details of each incident. These notifications will be informative and educational. Information pertaining to the threat and education related to preventative and protective behaviors will be provided in such warnings. If you know of a crime or other incident that concerns you, report it to the Davidson Davie Community College CROs or security personnel as soon as possible. If warranted, a timely warning will be issued via email and text message.

Note: Timely warnings do not contain identifiable information about the victim of the crime.

## **Daily Crime Log**

Davidson Davie maintains a Daily Crime Log which includes crimes and incidents. This log is updated within two business days of receiving a report. However, the college employees who maintain the log reserve the right to exclude reports from the daily log if they will jeopardize an ongoing investigation or an individual's safety. The information in the Daily Crime Log summarizes incident/crime reports and details, such as the nature of the crime, the date and time of the crime, the location of the crime, and if known, the disposition of the complaint. The Daily Crime Log is maintained in the Campus Resource Officer's office (Brooks Student Center 140) and online in our Student Conduct system Maxient.

#### **Emergency Alert System**

In an emergency, emergency procedures are communicated throughout all of the buildings on the Davidson and Davie campuses from a mass notification system. The mass notification system can communicate via audio messages, text messages, and on social media platforms, Twitter and Facebook. The speakers for the audio messages are in hallways, classrooms, and offices throughout campus. When messages are disseminated, it is important to note that not all of the pertinent details may be known or made available. The situation will continually be assessed and additional information will be provided as needed. The College can also post about incidents on the College website at <a href="http://www.davidsondavie.edu">http://www.davidsondavie.edu</a>. Students and employees may not receive notification if they do not have updated contact information on file with the College. It is important to ensure your contact information is correct before an emergency arises. Students and employees may sign up to receive alerts online

at https://www.davidsondavie.edu/emergency-text-alerts/

#### **SEXUAL MISCONDUCT**

Davidson-Davie Community College is committed to providing an educational and work environment that is free from discrimination and misconduct. As such, Davidson-Davie Community College prohibits the crimes of dating violence, domestic violence, sexual assault, and stalking as those terms are defined under the Clery Act.

## **VIOLENCE AGAINST WOMEN ACT (VAWA)**

Davidson-Davie Community College is an equal opportunity employer and strives to be a place for diverse students, employees, and guests are supported and celebrated. The College is committed to being an inclusive campus in which everyone who is committed to the physical and emotional safety of others feels like they belong. When administering its educational and admissions policies, scholarship and loan programs, athletic programs, employment and hiring policies, or other College-administered programs, Davidson Davie Community College does not discriminate on the basis of race, color, sex- or gender identity (including pregnancy, childbirth and conditions related to pregnancy and childbirth), sexual orientation, gender expression, religion, age, national origin, disability, political beliefs, veteran status, or any genetic characteristic that is protected by law.

Sexual misconduct is a form of sexual harassment and a form of discrimination. Sexual misconduct offenses, include, but are not limited to, sexual harassment, sexual assault (or attempts to commit sexual assault), non-consensual sexual intercourse (or attempt to commit non-consensual sexual intercourse), sexual exploitation, dating violence, domestic violence, and stalking.

In the conversation about sexual misconduct, it is important to address consent.

This is prohibited by Title IX of the Education Amendments of 1972. Domestic violence, dating/intimate partner/relationship violence, and stalking are also prohibited by the Jeanne Clery Disclosure of Campus Security Policy and Campus Crime Statistics Act, as amended by the Violence Against Women Reauthorization Act (VAWA) of 2013.

The Student Code of Conduct has the following item that explicitly prohibits sexual misconduct: L. Sexual Harassment and Sexual Violence - Students shall not engage in sexual harassment and/or sexual violence. For more specific information and definitions of prohibited activities, consult Procedure 5.3.4.1 – Sexual Harassment and Sexual Violence.

#### **NO-HARASSMENT POLICY**

Davidson Davie Community College is committed to maintaining a learning and working environment that is free from discrimination, threats, violence and harassment, and in which students and employees at all levels can devote their full attention and best efforts to their studies and their jobs. Harassment of any kind has no place in the College environment. The College does not authorize and will not tolerate any form of harassment including but not necessarily limited to that based on the following factors: race, color, religion, sex, national origin, age,

disability, pregnancy, political affiliation, veteran's status, sexual orientation, gender identity, or any other characteristic that is protected by law.

#### **DEFINITIONS**

For purposes of this policy, the following definitions apply:

- 1. Discrimination Discrimination means any act or failure to act that unreasonably and unfavorably differentiates treatment of others based solely on their membership in a socially distinct group or category, such as race, color, religion, sex, national origin, age, disability, pregnancy, political affiliation, veteran's status, sexual orientation, gender identity, or any other characteristic that is protected by law.
- 2. Harassment and Bullying Harassment or bullying behavior is any pattern of gestures or written, electronic, or verbal communications, or any physical act or any threatening communication that:
  - a. Creates or is certain to create a hostile environment by substantially interfering with or impairing a student's educational performance, opportunities, or benefits or by adversely altering the conditions of an employee's employment.
  - b. Places a student or school employee in actual and reasonable fear of harm to his or her person or damage to his or her property; or
  - c. "Hostile environment" means that the victim subjectively views the conduct as harassment or bullying and that the conduct is objectively severe or pervasive enough that a reasonable person would agree that it is harassment or bullying. A hostile environment may be created through pervasive or persistent misbehavior or a single incident, if sufficiently severe.
  - d. Harassment and bullying include, but are not limited to, behavior described above that is reasonably perceived as being motivated by any actual or perceived differentiating characteristic or motivated by an individual's association with a person who has or is perceived to have a differentiating characteristic, such as race, color, religion, ancestry, national origin, gender, socioeconomic status, academic status, gender identity, physical appearance, sexual orientation, or mental, physical, developmental, or sensory disability.
  - e. Examples of behavior that may constitute bullying or harassment include, but are not limited to, verbal taunts, name-calling and put-downs, epithets, derogatory comments or slurs, lewd propositions, exclusion from peer groups, extortion of money or possessions, implied or stated threats, assault, impeding or blocking movement, offensive touching, or any physical interference with normal work or movement, and visual insults, such as derogatory posters or cartoons. Legitimate age-appropriate pedagogical techniques are not considered harassment or bullying.

- f. Harassment, including sexual or gender-based harassment, is not limited to specific situations or relationships. It may occur between fellow students or co-workers, between supervisors and subordinates, between employees and students, or between non-employees, including visitors, and employees or students. Harassment may occur between members of the opposite sex or the same sex.
- g. Sexual harassment is one type of harassment. Unwelcome sexual advances, requests for sexual favors, and other verbal or physical conduct of a sexual nature constitute sexual harassment when:
  - submission to the conduct is made, either explicitly or implicitly, a term or condition of an individual's employment, academic progress, or completion of a school-related activity;
  - ii. submission to or rejection of such conduct is used as the basis for employment decisions affecting the individual, or in the case of a student, submission to or rejection of such conduct is used in evaluating the student's performance within a course of study or other school-related activity; or such conduct is sufficiently severe, persistent, or pervasive that it has the purpose or effect of unreasonably interfering with an employee's work or performance or a student's educational performance, limiting a student's ability to participate in or benefit from an educational program or environment, or creating an abusive, intimidating, hostile, or offensive work or educational environment.
- h. Sexually harassing conduct includes, but is not limited to, deliberate, unwelcome touching that has sexual connotations or is of a sexual nature, suggestions or demands of sexual involvement accompanied by implied or overt promises of preferential treatment or threats, pressure for sexual activity, continued or repeated offensive sexual flirtations, advances or propositions, continued or repeated verbal remarks about an individual's body, sexually degrading words used toward an individual or to describe an individual, sexual assault, sexual violence, or the display of sexually suggestive drawings, objects, pictures or written materials. Acts of verbal, nonverbal, or physical aggression, intimidation, or hostility based on sex, but not involving sexual activity or language, may be combined with incidents of sexually harassing conduct to determine if the incidents of sexually harassing conduct are sufficiently serious to create a sexually hostile environment.
- i. Gender-based harassment is also a type of harassment. Gender-based harassment may include acts of verbal, nonverbal, or physical aggression, intimidation, or hostility based on sex or sex-stereotyping but not involving conduct of a sexual nature.

- j. Harassment based on race, sex, gender, identity, national origin, age, disability, religion, or sexual orientation
- k. Harassment based on these categories as they may be defined by governing law deserves special mention and is also strictly prohibited. Examples of the types of behavior that may be considered harassment based on these characteristics may include:
  - i. Jokes or negative comments about these characteristics
  - ii. Displays of reading materials or pictures containing negative material about these characteristics, including electronic materials
  - iii. Vandalism or "pranks" based on these characteristics
  - iv. Name-calling based on these characteristics
  - v. Punishing a person for complaining of these types of harassment
- 1. Sexual harassment (whether opposite-sex or same-sex) is strictly prohibited. Examples of the types of behavior that may be considered sexual harassment in violation of this policy may include:
  - i. Sexually offensive jokes or comments
  - ii. Physical assaults or other touching that is sexual in nature
  - iii. Promising favorable treatment or threatening unfavorable treatment based on the person's response to sexual demands
  - iv. Displays of sexually oriented reading materials or pictures, including electronic display of such materials Punishing a person for complaining of sexual harassment

# Consequences

- 1. Any violation of this policy is serious and college officials shall promptly take appropriate action. Students may be subject to discipline in accordance with the College's Code of Conduct applicable to students. Based on the nature and severity of the offense and circumstances surrounding the incident, the student will be subject to appropriate consequences and remedial actions up to, and including, dismissal or expulsion.
- 2. Employees of the College who violate this policy will be subject to disciplinary action, up to, and including, dismissal.
- 3. Volunteers and visitors to campus who violate this policy will be directed to leave school property immediately and/or reported to law enforcement, as may be appropriate.
- 4. Repeated or multiple violations of this policy, or in the event offenders return to campus without authorization from school officials, may result in a request from school officials to law enforcement that the offender be charged with criminal trespass.

# **Consensual Relationship**

Consensual relationships are not absolutely prohibited by the no-harassment policy; however, because of the potential for misuse or the perception of misuse of authority, certain consensual

relationships are prohibited. Anyone who violates this policy will be subject to discipline up to and including immediate termination of employment. All faculty and staff members are prohibited from having an intimate amorous relationship with any student who is under the academic supervision of that faculty or staff member. Both the fact and the appearance of such a relationship must be avoided.

Academic supervision includes supervising, tutoring, providing guidance to or working with a student in any capacity, either directly or indirectly in the classroom, outside the classroom, or as a work-study student. Academic supervision also includes counseling, advising a student or student group, in a formal or informal capacity, and participating in award, grant, or scholarship decisions. An intimate amorous relationship includes a romantic and/or sexual relationship between members of the same sex or members of the opposite sex. A relationship that is not consensual is governed by the College's no harassment policy.

Under no circumstances may a faculty or staff member have an intimate amorous relationship with any student who is a minor. This prohibition applies whether or not the relationship is consensual and whether or not the student is under the academic supervision of the faculty or staff member. A minor is anyone under the age of eighteen. A faculty or staff member who is aware that he or she is violating this policy or who is aware that he or she may appear to be violating this policy is encouraged to consult immediately with the appropriate supervisor to discuss a means of resolution.

# **College Commitment to Effective Policy**

Effective No-Harassment and Consensual Relationship policies depend on everyone working together to address these very important subjects. Any employee or student who feels that the College has not met its obligations under this policy or is not satisfied with the way in which the report of harassment was handled should contact the College President.

# THE CAMPUS SEXUAL VIOLENCE ELIMINATION (SAVE) ACT POLICY

This Act creates the following criteria by which Davidson Davie Community College will respond to acts of dating violence, domestic violence, sexual assault and stalking:

# **Transparency**

SaVE requires that incidents of domestic violence, dating violence, sexual assault, and stalking be disclosed in annual campus crime statistic reports. Additionally, students or employees reporting victimization will be assisted in the following ways:

- Be assisted by campus authorities if reporting a crime to law enforcement
- Changing academic, living, transportation, or working situations to avoid a hostile environment
- Obtaining or enforcing a no contact directive or restraining order
- Receiving contact information about existing counseling, health, mental health, victim/survivor advocacy, legal assistance, and other services available both on-campus and in the community

# **Accountability**

SaVE clarifies minimum standards for institutional disciplinary procedures covering domestic violence, dating violence, sexual assault, and stalking to ensure that:

 Any student or employee who is a victim/survivor of domestic violence, dating violence, sexual assault or stalking may report these actions to the appropriate representative of Davidson Davie Community College or law enforcement. Davidson Davie Community College is committed to promptly and fully investigating any allegations of misconduct and will proceed to investigate all claims as follows:

# **Establishing Time Frames for the Review Process**

The College will conduct a timely review of all complaints of domestic violence, dating violence, and/or stalking. Absent extenuating circumstances:

- Review and resolution is expected to take place within sixty (60) calendar days from receipt of the complaint.
- The preliminary review of all complaints, including any necessary interviews to be conducted and any necessary interim measures to be put in place, will usually be completed within 10 days of receipt of the complaint.
- The subsequent, comprehensive review and investigation of the complaint, including interviews with all involved parties and gathering of evidence, is usually completed within 20 days of receipt of the complaint.

- Results of the complaint, via either a formal hearing or waiver of hearing are typically issued within 60 days of receipt of the complaint.
- An appeal of the results must be submitted within 7 days of receipt of the written result.
- Absent extenuating circumstances, decisions on appeals are typically issued within 30 days of submission of the appeal.

# Parties' Rights to Advisors

The respondent and complainant may be assisted during disciplinary hearings and related meetings, by an advisor of their choice. The respondent and complainant may present witnesses and may produce other evidence for consideration by the hearing officer. The respondent and complainant are responsible for presenting evidence on their own behalf. Advisors may speak privately to their advisee, respondent or complainant, during the proceeding. Either party may request a brief recess to consult with their advisor which will be granted at the discretion of the hearing officer. Advisors for the respondent and complainant may not present evidence or question witnesses.

# **Notification of Findings**

Within five (5) class days after the adjournment of the hearing, the hearing officer shall submit written findings of fact, conclusions regarding the charge(s), and imposition of a sanction, if any, to the respondent and any College official who is determined by the Director, Behavioral and Counseling Services to have a legitimate interest in the result. In the case of sexual misconduct and violations involving dating violence, domestic violence, sexual assault, or stalking, both the complainant and respondent, if both are students, shall also receive simultaneous notice of the results and sanctions imposed (and the rationale for the result and sanctions), as well as notice of the appellate procedures available.

# **Sanctions**

Davidson Davie Community College considers dating violence, domestic violence, sexual assault, and stalking as extremely serious violations and subject to punishment up to suspension and/or expulsion from Davidson Davie Community College. This is separate and distinct from any criminal charges that may be brought from such actions.

# **Evidence**

Evidence to be presented by complainant(s) and respondent(s) during any hearing on the charges must be shared with the opposing party at least two (2) business days in advance of the scheduled hearing. The College Official presiding at and/or hearing the case may exclude evidence that has not been shared or adjourn the hearing to afford all parties the opportunity to review evidence to be presented during the hearing. The Davidson Davie Official presiding at and/or hearing the case will make the final decision relating to the admissibility of all evidence.

# **Burden of Proof**

The burden of proof in all cases is "the preponderance of the evidence" - whether it is "more likely than not" that the sex discrimination, dating violence, domestic violence, sexual assault, or stalking occurred. If the evidence presented meets this standard, then the respondent must be found responsible. This standard does not necessarily apply to any corresponding criminal or civil proceedings based on the actions in question.

# **Extensions**

All deadlines and time requirements in the Code may be extended for good cause as determined by the Davidson Davie Community College Official presiding over the case. Both the respondent and the complainant will be notified in writing of the delay, the reason for delay, and provided the date of the new deadline or event. Extensions requested by one party will not be longer than 5 business/school days.

# **Appeal**

A student who disagrees with the Conduct Officer's decision may request an appeal before the Disciplinary Review Committee ("Committee"). This request must be submitted in writing to the Conduct Officer within three (3) working days after receipt of the Conduct Officer's decision. The Conduct Officer shall refer the matter to the Committee together with a report of the nature of the alleged misconduct, the name of the complainant, the name of the student(s) against whom the charge has been filed, and the relevant facts revealed by the Conduct Officer's investigation. The Conduct Officer's decision is not tolled pending an appeal.

# **Education**

As part of Davidson Davie Community College's SaVE compliance Davidson Davie is committed to providing programming for students and employees addressing the issues of domestic violence, dating violence, sexual assault and stalking. Davidson Davie has implemented education programs to address these topics; such programs are outlined and defined below:

# **Primary Prevention Programs**

Davidson Davie Community College expressly prohibits the offenses of domestic violence, dating violence, sexual assault and stalking. Primary prevention programs involve programming, initiatives and strategies informed by research or assessed for value, effectiveness, or outcome that are intended to stop dating violence, domestic violence, sexual assault, and stalking before they occur through the promotion of positive and healthy behaviors that foster healthy, mutually respectful relationships and sexuality, encourage safe bystander intervention, and seek to change behavior and social norms in healthy and safe directions.

# **ONGOING PREVENTION AND AWARENESS PROGRAMS**

Ongoing prevention and awareness programs are programming, initiatives and strategies that are sustained over time and focus on increasing understanding of topics relevant to and skills for addressing dating violence, domestic violence, sexual assault, and stalking using a range of strategies with audiences throughout the institution.

# **Awareness Programs**

Awareness programs are community wide or audience specific programming, initiatives, and strategies that increase audience knowledge and share information and resources to prevent violence, promote safety and reduce perpetration.

# **Bystander Intervention Programs**

Bystander intervention programs and training offer safe and positive options that may be carried out by an individual or individuals to prevent harm or intervene when there is a risk of dating violence, domestic violence, sexual assault or stalking. Bystanders are critical in the prevention of sexual and relationship violence and they recognize their power to intervene and help. They include recognizing situations of potential harm, understanding institutional structures and cultural conditions that facilitate violence, overcoming barriers to intervening, identifying safe and effective intervention options, and taking action to intervene.

Some tips for safe and effective bystander intervention are:

- If you or someone else is in immediate danger, call 911.
- If someone looks like they are in distress or being threatened, ask them if they are okay.
- Speak up and change the narrative when others engage in conversations promoting or bragging about sexual misconduct.
- Be a safe person for someone to talk with and trust.
- Help them figure out their next steps.

# **RISK REDUCTION**

Risk reduction programs are those designed to decrease perpetration and bystander inaction, and to increase empowerment for victims in order to promote safety and to help individuals and communities address conditions that facilitate violence.

Note: Survivors are never responsible for being sexually assaulted or harassed. Only perpetrators are responsible for their behavior. With this is mind, below are several tips everyone can remember to reduce risks of sexual misconduct occurring.

Tips to assist with risk reduction are:

- Know your sexual desires and limits, and communicate them clearly with your partner.
- Always seek consent and accept your partner's decisions. Stop your sexual advances if the other person indicates no interest, if their desire to consent or not consent is unclear and if they say "no."
- Understand that people who are incapacitated by substances or those who are under the legal age of consent cannot consent.
- Drink responsibly, and responsibly also means legally.
- Trust your instincts. If someone, something, or someplace does not feel safe, it probably is not.
- Keep your cell phone with you, charged and easily accessible.
- Keep your drinks, alcoholic and non-alcoholic, with you and do not accept drinks from people you do not know and trust.

# COLLABORATION

SaVE establishes collaboration between the U.S. Departments of Justice, Education, and Health and Human Services to collect and disseminate best practices for preventing, responding to and reporting acts of domestic violence, dating violence, sexual assault, and stalking. Davidson Davie Community College is committed to compliance with SaVE provisions and undertakes training opportunities for faculty, staff and students to best be prepared to prevent and respond to acts of domestic violence, dating violence, sexual assault and stalking. Davidson Davie Community College makes a continued effort to maintain required disclosure of all acts of domestic violence, dating violence, sexual assault and stalking.

# **PROGRAMMING**

During each semester Student Conduct and Title IX unit and other offices/organizations promotes training on prevention, awareness and bystander intervention related to sexual violence through online campus-wide trainings, events, and outreach. The goal of the programming is to increase the campus community's awareness and help to foster a caring campus culture of care and consent and survivor support. The unit is working to lead Davidson Davie Community College in a movement to end sexual assault and sexual misconduct while engaging the campus community in conversations about sexual violence. Students and employees are encouraged to be active bystanders who take responsibility to intervene.

Program Title	Modality	Topics	Audience	Frequency
Title IX Training	Online through Vector/Safe Colleges Training System Davidson and Davie	Domestic/Dating Violence, Sexual Assault, Stalking, Bystander Intervention, Role of Title IX Coordinator	Students Faculty Staff	Continuous
Title IX and Disability Access Services	Davidson and Davie	Title IX	Faculty Staff	Each Semester
VAWA Campus SaVE	Online though Vector/Safe Colleges Training System	Domestic/Dating Violence, Sexual Assault, Stalking, Bystander Intervention, Domestic/Datin g Violence,	Students	Continuous
Domestic Violence Awareness Day	Davidson and Davie	Healthy Relationships	Students	Annually
Sexual Assault Awareness Month	Davidson and Davie	Sexual Assault	Students	Annually
The Effects of Alcohol  Crisis Management Exercise	Davidson and Davie Online through Vector/Safe Colleges Mendenhall Building	Substance Use/Misuse and Prevention  Emergency Response	Students Students Faculty Staff	Continuous  Each semester
Consent and Bystander Training	Online through Vector/Safe Colleges Davidson and Davie	Domestic/Dating Violence, Sexual Assault, Stalking	Students	Continuous
Campus Safety Awareness Month	Davidson and Davie	Campus Safety Title IX Emergency Response	Students Faculty Staff	Annually

# NORTH CAROLINA STATE DEFINITION FOR SEX OFFENSES

\*To allow for readability, the formatting for the North Carolina General Statutes has been adjusted. Be mindful of such adjustments when referring to the statutes and this document.

# Article 7A Rape and Other Sex Offenses.

# 14-27.1. DEFINITIONS.

As used in this Article, unless the context requires otherwise:

- "Mentally disabled" means (i) a victim who suffers from mental retardation, or (ii)
  a victim who suffers from a mental disorder, either of which temporarily or
  permanently renders the victim substantially incapable of appraising the nature of
  his or her conduct, or of resisting the act of vaginal intercourse or a sexual act, or
  of communicating unwillingness to submit to the act of vaginal intercourse or a
  sexual act.
- 2. "Mentally incapacitated" means a victim who due to any act committed upon the victim is rendered substantially incapable of either appraising the nature of his or her conduct, or resisting the act of vaginal intercourse or a sexual act.
- 3. "Physically helpless" means (i) a victim who is unconscious; or (ii) a victim who is physically unable to resist an act of vaginal intercourse or a sexual act or communicate unwillingness to submit to an act of vaginal intercourse or a sexual act.
- 4. "Sexual act" means cunnilingus, fellatio, analingus, or anal intercourse, but does not include vaginal intercourse. Sexual act also means the penetration, however slight, by any object into the genital or anal opening of another person's body: provided, that it shall be an affirmative defense that the penetration was for accepted medical purposes.
- 5. "Sexual contact" means (i) touching the sexual organ, anus, breast, groin, or buttocks of any person, (ii) a person touching another person with their own sexual organ, anus, breast, groin, or buttocks, or (iii) a person ejaculating, emitting, or placing semen, urine, or feces upon any part of another person.
- 6. "Touching" as used in subdivision (5) of this section, means physical contact with another person, whether accomplished directly, through the clothing of the person committing the offense, or through the clothing of the victim. (1979, c. 682, s. 1; 2002-159, s. 2(a); 2003-252, s. 1; 2006-247, s. 12(a).)

# 14-27.2. FIRST-DEGREE RAPE.

- 1. A person is guilty of rape in the first degree if the person engages in vaginal intercourse:
  - a. With a victim who is a child under the age of 13 years and the defendant is at least 12 years old and is at least four years older than the victim; or b. With another person by force and against the will of the other person, and:

- b. Employs or displays a dangerous or deadly weapon or an article which the other person reasonably believes to be a dangerous or deadly weapon; or d. Inflicts serious personal injury upon the victim or another person; or e. The person commits the offense aided and abetted by one or more other persons.
- 2. Any person who commits an offense defined in this section is guilty of a Class B1 felony.
  - a. Upon conviction, a person convicted under this section has no rights to custody of or rights of inheritance from any child born as a result of the commission of the rape, nor shall the person have any rights related to the child under Chapter 48 or Subchapter 1 of Chapter 7B of the General Statutes. (1979, c. 682, s. 1; 1979, 2nd Sess., c. 1316, s. 4; 1981, c. 63; c. 106, ss. 1, 2; c. 179, s. 14; 1983, c. 175, ss. 4, 10; c. 720, s. 4; 1994, Ex. Sess., c. 22, s. 2; 2004-128,s.7.)

#### 14-27.2A. RAPE OF A CHILD; ADULT OFFENDER.

- 1. A person is guilty of rape of a child if the person is at least 18 years of age and engages in vaginal intercourse with a victim who is a child under the age of 13 years.
- 2. A person convicted of violating this section is guilty of a Class B1 felony and shall be sentenced pursuant to Article 81B of Chapter 15A of the General Statutes, except that in no case shall the person receive an active punishment of less than 300 months, and except as provided in subsection (c) of this section. Following the termination of active punishment, the person shall be enrolled in satellite-based monitoring for life pursuant to Part 5 of Article 27A of Chapter 14 of the General Statutes.
- 3. Notwithstanding the provisions of Article 81B of Chapter 15A of the General Statutes, the court may sentence the defendant to active punishment for a term of months greater than that authorized pursuant to G.S. 15A-1340.17, up to and including life imprisonment without parole, if the court finds that the nature of the offense and the harm inflicted are of such brutality, duration, severity, degree, or scope beyond that normally committed in such crimes, or considered in basic aggravation of these crimes, so as to require a sentence to active punishment in excess of that authorized pursuant to G.S. 15A-1340.17. If the court sentences the defendant pursuant to this subsection, it shall make findings of fact supporting its decision, to include matters it considered as egregious aggravation. Egregious aggravation can include further consideration of existing aggravating factors where the conduct of the defendant falls outside the heartland of cases even the aggravating factors were designed to cover. Egregious aggravation may also be considered based on the extraordinarily young age of the victim, or the depraved torture or mutilation of the victim, or extraordinary physical pain inflicted on the

victim. Upon conviction, a person convicted under this section has no rights to custody of or rights of inheritance from any child born as a result of the commission of the rape, nor shall the person have any rights related to the child under Chapter 48 or Subchapter 1 of Chapter 7B of the General Statutes.

The offense under G.S. 14-27.2(a) (1) is a lesser included offense of the offense in this section. (2008-117, s. 1.)

# 14-27.4A. SEXUAL OFFENSE WITH A CHILD; ADULT OFFENDER.

- 1. A person is guilty of sexual offense with a child if the person is at least 18 years of age and engages in a sexual act with a victim who is a child under the age of 13 years.
- 2. A person convicted of violating this section is guilty of a Class B1 felony and shall be sentenced pursuant to Article 81B of Chapter 15A of the General Statutes, except that in no case shall the person receive an active punishment of less than 300 months, and except as provided in subsection (c) of this section. Following the termination of active punishment, the person shall be enrolled in satellite-based monitoring for life pursuant to Part 5 of Article 27A of Chapter 14 of the General Statutes.
- 3. Notwithstanding the provisions of Article 81B of Chapter 15A of the General Statutes, the court may sentence the defendant to active punishment for a term of months greater than that authorized pursuant to G.S. 15A-1340.17, up to and including life imprisonment without parole, if the court finds that the nature of the offense and the harm inflicted are of such brutality, duration, severity, degree, or scope beyond that normally committed in such crimes, or considered in basic aggravation of these crimes, so as to require a sentence to active punishment in excess of that authorized pursuant to G.S. 15A-1340.17. If the court sentences the defendant pursuant to this subsection, it shall make findings of fact supporting its decision, to include matters it considered as egregious aggravation. Egregious aggravation can include further consideration of existing aggravating factors where the conduct of the defendant falls outside the heartland of cases even the aggravating factors were designed to cover. Egregious aggravation may also be considered based on the extraordinarily young age of the victim, or the depraved torture or mutilation of the victim, or extraordinary physical pain inflicted on the victim.

The offense under G.S. 14-27.4(a) (1) is a lesser included offense of the offense in this section. (2008-117, s. 2.)

#### 14-27.5. SECOND-DEGREE SEXUAL OFFENSE.

1. A person is guilty of a sexual offense in the second degree if the person engages in a sexual act with another person:

- a. By force and against the will of the other person; or
- b. Who is mentally disabled, mentally incapacitated, or physically helpless, and the person performing the act knows or should reasonably know that the other person is mentally disabled, mentally incapacitated, or physically helpless.

Any person who commits the offense defined in this section is guilty of a Class C felony. (1979, c. 682, s. 1; 1979, 2nd Sess., c. 1316, s. 7; 1981, c. 63; c. 179, s. 14; 1993, c. 539, s. 1131; 1994, Ex. Sess., c. 24, s. 14(c); 2002-159, s. 2(c).)

#### 14-27.5A. SEXUAL BATTERY.

- 1. A person is guilty of sexual battery if the person, for the purpose of sexual arousal, sexual gratification, or sexual abuse, engages in sexual contact with another person: a. By force and against the will of the other person; or
  - c. Who is mentally disabled, mentally incapacitated, or physically helpless, and the person performing the act knows or should reasonably know that the other person is mentally disabled, mentally incapacitated, or physically helpless.

Any person who commits the offense defined in this section is guilty of a Class A1 misdemeanor. (2003-252, s. 2.)

# 14-27.7. INTERCOURSE AND SEXUAL OFFENSES WITH CERTAIN VICTIMS; CONSENT NO DEFENSE.

- 1. If a defendant who has assumed the position of a parent in the home of a minor victim engages in vaginal intercourse or a sexual act with a victim who is a minor residing in the home, or if a person having custody of a victim of any age or a person who is an agent or employee of any person, or institution, whether such institution is private, charitable, or governmental, having custody of a victim of any age engages in vaginal intercourse or a sexual act with such victim, the defendant is guilty of a Class E felony. Consent is not a defense to a charge under this section.
- 2. If a defendant, who is a teacher, school administrator, student teacher, school safety officer, or coach, at any age, or who is other school personnel, and who is at least four years older than the victim engages in vaginal intercourse or a sexual act with a victim who is a student, at any time during or after the time the defendant and victim were present together in the same school, but before the victim ceases to be a student, the defendant is guilty of a Class G felony, except when the defendant is lawfully married to the student. The term "same school" means a school at which the student is enrolled and the defendant is employed, assigned, or volunteers. A defendant who is school personnel, other than a teacher, school administrator, student teacher, school safety officer, or coach, and is less than four years older than the victim and engages in vaginal intercourse or a sexual act with a victim who is a student, is guilty of a Class A1 misdemeanor. This

subsection shall apply unless the conduct is covered under some other provision of law providing for greater punishment. Consent is not a defense to a charge under this section. For purposes of this subsection, the terms "school", "school personnel", and "student" shall have the same meaning as in G.S. 14-202.4(d). For purposes of this subsection, the term "school safety officer" shall include a school resource officer or any other person who is regularly present in a school for the purpose of promoting and maintaining safe and orderly schools. (1979, c. 682, s. 1; 1979, 2nd Sess., c. 1316, s. 9; 1981, c. 63; c. 179, s. 14; 1993, c.539, s. 1132; 1994, Ex. Sess., c. 24, s. 14(c); 1999-300, s. 2; 2003-98, s. 1.)

#### 14-27.7A. STATUTORY RAPE OR SEXUAL OFFENSE OF PERSON WHO IS 13, 14, OR 15 YEARS OLD.

- 1. A defendant is guilty of a Class B1 felony if the defendant engages in vaginal intercourse or a sexual act with another person who is 13, 14, or 15 years old and the defendant is at least six years older than the person, except when the defendant is lawfully married to the person.
- 2. A defendant is guilty of a Class C felony if the defendant engages in vaginal intercourse or a sexual act with another person who is 13, 14, or 15 years old and the defendant is more than four but less than six years older than the person, except when the defendant is lawfully married to the person. (1995, c. 281, s. 1.)

Domestic Violence: The term "domestic violence" (as used in the FBI's Uniform Crime Reporting System) means:

- a) Felony or misdemeanor crimes of violence committed
  - a. By a current or former spouse or intimate partner of the victim;
  - b. wBy a person with whom the victim shares a child in common;
  - c. By a person who is cohabitating with or has cohabitated with the victim as a spouse or intimate partner;
  - d. By a person similarly situated to a spouse of the victim under the domestic or family violence laws of the jurisdiction in which the crime of violence occurred; or
  - e. By any other person against an adult or youth victim who is protected from that person's acts under the domestic or family violence laws of the jurisdiction in which the crime of violence occurred.
- 2) For the purposes of complying with the requirements of this section and section 668.41, any incident meeting this definition is considered a crime for the purposes of Clery Act reporting.

# NORTH CAROLINA STATE DEFINITION FOR DOMESTIC VIOLENCE 50B-1

# Domestic violence; definition.

Domestic violence means the commission of one or more of the following acts upon an aggrieved party or upon a minor child residing with or in the custody of the aggrieved party by a person with whom the aggrieved party has or has had a personal relationship, but does not include acts of self-defense:

- a. Attempting to cause bodily injury, or intentionally causing bodily injury; or b. Placing the aggrieved party or a member of the aggrieved party's family or household in fear of imminent serious bodily injury or continued harassment, as defined in G.S. 14- 277.3A, that rises to such a level as to inflict substantial emotional distress; or
- b. Committing any act defined in G.S. 14-27.2 through G.S. 14-27.7.

For purposes of this section, the term "personal relationship" means a relationship wherein the parties involved:

- Are current or former spouses;
- Are persons of opposite sex who live together or have lived together; Are related as parents and children, including others acting in loco parentis to a minor child, or as grandparents and grandchildren

For purposes of this subdivision, an aggrieved party may not obtain an order of protection against a child or grandchild under the age of 16;

- Have a child in common;
- Are current or former household members;
- Are persons of the opposite sex who are in a dating relationship or have been in a dating relationship. For purposes of this subdivision, a dating relationship is one wherein the parties are romantically involved over time and on a continuous basis during the course of the relationship. A casual acquaintance or ordinary fraternization between persons in a business or social context is not a dating relationship.

As used in this Chapter, the term "protective order" includes any order entered pursuant to this Chapter upon hearing by the court or consent of the parties. (1979, c. 561, s. 1; 1985, c. 113, s. 1; 1987, c. 828; 1987 (Reg. Sess., 1988), c. 893, ss. 1, 3; 1995 (Reg. Sess., 1996), c. 591, s. 1; 1997-471, s. 1; 2001-518, s. 3; 2003-107, s. 1; 2009-58, s. 5.)

# **Dating Violence See above North Carolina State Definition for Domestic Violence Section** (b) (6)

# North Carolina State Definition for Stalking

#### 14-277.3A. STALKING.

Legislative Intent. – The General Assembly finds that stalking is a serious problem in this
State and nationwide. Stalking involves severe intrusions on the victim's personal privacy
and autonomy. It is a crime that causes a long-lasting impact on the victim's quality of life
and creates risks to the security and safety of the victim and others, even in the absence of
express threats of physical harm. Stalking conduct often becomes increasingly violent
over time

The General Assembly recognizes the dangerous nature of stalking as well as the strong connections between stalking and domestic violence and between stalking and sexual assault. Therefore, the General Assembly enacts this law to encourage effective intervention by the criminal justice system before stalking escalates into behavior that has serious or lethal consequences. The General Assembly intends to enact a stalking statute that permits the criminal justice system to hold stalkers accountable for a wide range of acts, communications, and conduct.

The General Assembly recognizes that stalking includes, but is not limited to, a pattern of following, observing, or monitoring the victim, or committing violent or intimidating acts against the victim, regardless of the means.

- Definitions. The following definitions apply in this section:
  - Ocourse of conduct. Two or more acts, including, but not limited to, acts in which the stalker directly, indirectly, or through third parties, by any action, method, device, or means, is in the presence of, or follows, monitors, observes, surveils, threatens, or communicates to or about a person, or interferes with a person's property.
  - Harasses or harassment. Knowing conduct, including written or printed communication or transmission, telephone, cellular, or other wireless telephonic communication, facsimile transmission, pager messages or transmissions, answering machine or voice mail messages or transmissions, and electronic mail messages or other computerized or electronic transmissions directed at a specific person that torments, terrorizes, or terrifies that person and that serves no legitimate purpose.
  - Reasonable person. A reasonable person in the victim's circumstances. iv.
     Substantial emotional distress. Significant mental suffering or distress that may,

- but does not necessarily, require medical or other professional treatment or counseling.
- Offense. A defendant is guilty of stalking if the defendant willfully on more than one occasion harasses another person without legal purpose or willfully engages in a course of conduct directed at a specific person without legal purpose and the defendant knows or should know that the harassment or the course of conduct would cause a reasonable person to do any of the following:
  - Fear for the person's safety or the safety of the person's immediate family or close personal associates.
  - Suffer substantial emotional distress by placing that person in fear of death, bodily injury, or continued harassment.
- Classification. A violation of this section is a Class A1 misdemeanor. A defendant convicted of a Class A1 misdemeanor under this section, who is sentenced to a community punishment, shall be placed on supervised probation in addition to any other punishment imposed by the court. A defendant who commits the offense of stalking after having been previously convicted of a stalking offense is guilty of a Class F felony. A defendant who commits the offense of stalking when there is a court order in effect prohibiting the conduct described under this section by the defendant against the victim is guilty of a Class H felony. G.S. 14-277.3A
- O Jurisdiction. Pursuant to G.S. 15A-134, if any part of the offense occurred within North Carolina, including the defendant's course of conduct or the effect on the victim, then the defendant may be prosecuted in this State. (2008-167, s. 2.)

# Assistance for victims: rights & options

Regardless of whether a victim elects to pursue a criminal complaint or whether the offense is alleged to have occurred on or off campus, Davidson Davie Community College will assist victims of sexual assault, domestic violence, dating violence, and stalking with knowing their rights and options. Davidson-Davie Community College provides supportive and protective measures to victims. Requests for these accommodations may be discussed with the Title IX Coordinator. The College maintains confidentiality about measures put in place to the extent that such confidentiality would not impair the ability of the institution to provide accommodations or protective measures. Davidson-Davie Community College provides written list of campus and community resources available, including counseling, health, legal assistance, student financial aid, and victim advocacy. The following information using guidance from the North Carolina Coalition Against Sexual Assault is provided in writing for all victims of sexual assault <a href="https://www.davidsondavie.edu/title-ix/victimsrights/">https://www.davidsondavie.edu/title-ix/victimsrights/</a>

In North Carolina, a victim of domestic violence, dating violence, sexual assault or stalking has the following rights:

# North Carolina Crime Victims' Rights Act.

#### 15A-830. DEFINITIONS.

The following definitions apply in this Article:

- a) Accused. A person who has been arrested and charged with committing a crime covered by this Article.
- b) Arresting law enforcement agency. The law enforcement agency that makes the arrest of an accused.
- c) Custodial agency. The agency that has legal custody of an accused or defendant arising from a charge or conviction of a crime covered by this Article including, but not limited to, local jails or detention facilities, regional jails or detention facilities, facilities designated under G.S. 122C-252 for the custody and treatment of involuntary clients, or the Department of Correction.
- d) Investigating law enforcement agency. The law enforcement agency with primary responsibility for investigating the crime committed against the victim. 5. Law enforcement agency. An arresting law enforcement agency, a custodial agency, or an investigating law enforcement agency.
- e) Next of kin. The victim's spouse, children, parents, siblings, or grandparents. The term does not include the accused unless the charges are dismissed or the person is found not guilty.
- f) Victim. A person against whom there is probable cause to believe one of the following crimes was committed:
  - a. A Class A, B1, B2, C, D, or E felony.
  - b. A Class F felony if it is a violation of one of the following: G.S. 14-16.6(b); 14-16.6(c); 14-18; 14-32.1(e); 14-32.2(b)(3); 14-32.3(a); 14-32.4; 14-34.2; 14-34.6(c); 14-41; 14-43.2; 14-43.3; 14-190.17; 14-190.19; 14-202.1; 14-277.3; 14-288.9; or 20-138.5.
  - c. A Class G felony if it is a violation of one of the following: G.S. 14-32.3(b); 14-51; 14-58; 14-87.1; or 20-141.4.
  - d. A Class H felony if it is a violation of one of the following: G.S. 14-32.3(a); 14-32.3(c); 14-33.2, or 14-277.3.
  - e. A Class I felony if it is a violation of one of the following: G.S. 14-32.3(b); 14-34.6(b); or 14-190.17A.
  - f. An attempt of any of the felonies listed in this subdivision if the attempted felony is punishable as a felony.

g. Any of the following misdemeanor offenses when the offense is committed between persons who have a personal relationship as defined in G.S. 50B-1(b): G.S. 14-33(c) (1); 14-33(c) (2); 14-33(a); 14-34; 14-134.3; or 14-277.3.

If the victim is deceased, then the next of kin, in the order set forth in the definition contained in this section, is entitled to the victim's rights under this Article. However, the right contained in G.S. 15A-834 may only be exercised by the personal representative of the victim's estate. An individual entitled to exercise the victim's rights as a member of the class of next of kin may designate anyone in the class to act on behalf of the class.

#### 15A-831. RESPONSIBILITIES OF LAW ENFORCEMENT AGENCY.

As soon as practicable but within 72 hours after identifying a victim covered by this Article, the investigating law enforcement agency shall provide the victim with the following information:

- a. The availability of medical services, if needed.
- b. The availability of crime victims' compensation funds under Chapter 15B of the General Statutes and the address and telephone number of the agency responsible for dispensing the funds.
- c. The address and telephone number of the district attorney's office that will be responsible for prosecuting the victim's case.
- d. The name and telephone number of an investigating law enforcement agency employee whom the victim may contact if the victim has not been notified of an arrest in the victim's case within six months after the crime was reported to the law enforcement agency.
- e. Information about an accused's opportunity for pretrial release.
- f. The name and telephone number of an investigating law enforcement agency employee whom the victim may contact to find out whether the accused has been released from custody.

As soon as practicable but within 72 hours after the arrest of a person believed to have committed a crime covered by this Article, the arresting law enforcement agency shall inform the investigating law enforcement agency of the arrest. As soon as practicable but within 72 hours of being notified of the arrest, the investigating law enforcement agency shall notify the victim of the arrest.

As soon as practicable but within 72 hours after receiving notification from the arresting law enforcement agency that the accused has been arrested, the investigating law enforcement agency shall forward to the district attorney's office that will be responsible for prosecuting the case the defendant's name and the victim's name, address, date of birth, social security number, race, sex, and telephone number, unless the victim refuses to disclose any or all of the

information, in which case, the investigating law enforcement agency shall so inform the district attorney's office.

Upon receiving the information in subsection (a) of this section, the victim shall, on a form provided by the investigating law enforcement agency, indicate whether the victim wishes to receive any further notices from the investigating law enforcement agency on the status of the accused during the pretrial process. If the victim elects to receive further notices during the pretrial process, the victim shall be responsible for notifying the investigating law enforcement agency of any changes in the victim's name, address, and telephone number.

#### 15A-832. Responsibilities of the district attorney's office.

- 1. Within 21 days after the arrest of the accused, but not less than 24 hours before the accused's first scheduled probable-cause hearing, the district attorney's office shall provide to the victim a pamphlet or other written material that explains in a clear and concise manner the following:
  - a. The victim's rights under this Article, including the right to confer with the attorney prosecuting the case about the disposition of the case and the right to provide a victim impact statement.
  - b. The responsibilities of the district attorney's office under this Article. c. The victim's eligibility for compensation under the Crime Victims Compensation Act and the deadlines by which the victim must file a claim for compensation.
  - c. The steps generally taken by the district attorney's office when prosecuting a felony case.
  - d. Suggestions on what the victim should do if threatened or intimidated by the accused or someone acting on the accused's behalf.
  - e. The name and telephone number of a victim and witness assistant in the district attorney's office whom the victim may contact for further information.

Upon receiving the information in subsection (a) of this section, the victim shall, on a form provided by the district attorney's office, indicate whether the victim wishes to receive notices of some, all, or none of the trial and post-trial proceedings involving the accused. If the victim elects to receive notices, the victim shall be responsible for notifying the district attorney's office or any other department or agency that has a responsibility under this Article of any changes in the victim's address and telephone number. The victim may alter the request for notification at any time by notifying the district attorney's office and completing the form provided by the district attorney's office.

The district attorney's office shall notify a victim of the date, time, and place of all trial court proceedings of the type that the victim has elected to receive notice. All notices required to be given by the district attorney's office shall be given in a manner that is reasonably calculated to be received by the victim prior to the date of the court proceeding.

Whenever practical, the district attorney's office shall provide a secure waiting area during court proceedings that does not place the victim in close proximity to the defendant or the defendant's family.

When the victim is to be called as a witness in a court proceeding, the court shall make every effort to permit the fullest attendance possible by the victim in the proceedings. This subsection shall not be construed to interfere with the defendant's right to a fair trial.

Prior to the disposition of the case, the district attorney's office shall offer the victim the opportunity to consult with the prosecuting attorney to obtain the views of the victim about the disposition of the case, including the victim's views about dismissal, plea or negotiations, sentencing, and any pretrial diversion programs.

At the sentencing hearing, the prosecuting attorney shall submit to the court a copy of a form containing the identifying information set forth in G.S. 15A-831(c) about any victims electing to receive further notices under this Article. The clerk of superior court shall include the form with the final judgment and commitment, or judgment-suspending sentence, transmitted to the Department of Correction or other agency receiving custody of the defendant and shall be maintained by the custodial agency as a confidential file.

#### 15A-832.1. RESPONSIBILITIES OF JUDICIAL OFFICIALS ISSUING ARREST WARRANTS.

- o In issuing a warrant for the arrest of an offender for any of the misdemeanor offenses set forth in G.S. 15A-830(a)(7)g., based on testimony or evidence from a complaining witness rather than from a law enforcement officer, a judicial official shall record the defendant's name and the victim's name, address, and telephone number electronically or on a form separate from the warrant and developed by the Administrative Office of the Courts for the purpose of recording that information, unless the victim refuses to disclose any or all of the information, in which case the judicial official shall so indicate.
- A judicial official issuing a warrant for the arrest of an offender for any of the misdemeanor offenses set forth in G.S. 15A-830(a) (7)g. shall deliver the court's copy of the warrant and the victim-identifying information to the office of the clerk of superior court by the close of the next business day. As soon as practicable, but within 72 hours,

the office of the clerk of superior court shall forward to the district attorney's office the victim-identifying information set forth in subsection (a) of this section.

#### 15A-833. EVIDENCE OF VICTIM IMPACT.

- 1. A victim has the right to offer admissible evidence of the impact of the crime, which shall be considered by the court or jury in sentencing the defendant. The evidence may include the following:
  - a. A description of the nature and extent of any physical, psychological, or emotional injury suffered by the victim as a result of the offense committed by the defendant.
  - b. An explanation of any economic or property loss suffered by the victim as a result of the offense committed by the defendant.
  - A request for restitution and an indication of whether the victim has applied for or received compensation under the Crime Victims Compensation Act.

No victim shall be required to offer evidence of the impact of the crime. No inference or conclusion shall be drawn from a victim's decision not to offer evidence of the impact of the crime. At the victim's request and with the consent of the defendant, a representative of the district attorney's office or a law enforcement officer may proffer evidence of the impact of the crime to the court.

# 15A-834. Restitution. A victim has the right to receive restitution as ordered by the court pursuant to Article 81C of Chapter 15A of the General Statutes.

# 15A-835. POST-TRIAL RESPONSIBILITIES.

Within 30 days after the final trial court proceeding in the case, the district attorney's office shall notify the victim, in writing, of:

- o The final disposition of the case.
- o The crimes of which the defendant was convicted.
- o The defendant's right to appeal, if any.
- The telephone number of offices to contact in the event of nonpayment of restitution by the defendant.

Upon a defendant's giving notice of appeal to the Court of Appeals or the Supreme Court, the district attorney's office shall forward to the Attorney General's office the defendant's name and the victim's name, address, and telephone number. Upon receipt of this information, and

thereafter as the circumstances require, the Attorney General's office shall provide the victim with the following:

- 1. A clear and concise explanation of how the appellate process works, including information about possible actions that may be taken by the appellate court.
- 2. Notice of the date, time, and place of any appellate proceedings involving the defendant. Notice shall be given in a manner that is reasonably calculated to be received by the victim prior to the date of the proceedings.
- 3. The final disposition of an appeal.

If the defendant has been released on bail pending the outcome of the appeal, the agency that has custody of the defendant shall notify the investigating law enforcement agency as soon as practicable, and within 72 hours of receipt of the notification the investigating law enforcement agency shall notify the victim that the defendant has been released.

If the defendant's conviction is overturned, and the district attorney's office decides to retry the case or the case is remanded to superior court for a new trial, the victim shall be entitled to the same rights under this Article as if the first trial did not take place. Repealed by Session Laws 2001-302, s. 1, effective July 21, 2001.

#### 15A-836. Responsibilities of agency with custody of defendant.

When a form is included with the final judgment and commitment pursuant to G.S. 15A-832(g), or when the victim has otherwise filed a written request for notification with the custodial agency, the custodial agency shall notify the victim of:

- a. The projected date by which the defendant can be released from custody. The calculation of the release date shall be as exact as possible, including earned time and disciplinary credits if the sentence of imprisonment exceeds 90 days.
- b. An inmate's assignment to a minimum custody unit and the address of the unit. This notification shall include notice that the inmate's minimum custody status may lead to the inmate's participation in one or more community-based programs such as work release or supervised leaves in the community.
- c. The victim's right to submit any concerns to the agency with custody and the procedure for submitting such concerns.
- d. The defendant's escape from custody, within 72 hours, except that if a victim has notified the agency in writing that the defendant has issued a specific threat against the victim, the agency shall notify the victim as soon as possible and within 24 hours at the latest.
- e. The defendant's capture, within 24 hours.

- f. The date the defendant is scheduled to be released from the facility. Whenever practical, notice shall be given 60 days before release. In no event shall notice be given less than seven days before release.
- g. The defendant's death.

Notifications required in this section shall be provided within 60 days of the date the custodial agency takes custody of the defendant or within 60 days of the event requiring notification, or as otherwise specified in subsection (a) of this section.

#### 15A-837. Responsibilities of Division of Community Corrections.

The Division of Community Corrections shall notify the victim of:

- a. The defendant's regular conditions of probation or post-release supervision, special or added conditions, supervision requirements, and any subsequent changes.
- b. The date and location of any hearing to determine whether the defendant's supervision should be revoked, continued, modified, or terminated.
- c. The final disposition of any hearing referred to in subdivision (2) of this subsection.
- d. Any restitution modification.
- e. The defendant's movement into or out of any intermediate sanction as defined in G.S. 15A-1340.11(6).
- f. The defendant's absconding supervision, within 72 hours.
- g. The capture of a defendant described in subdivision (6) of this subsection, within 72 hours.
- h. The date when the defendant is terminated or discharged.
- i. The defendant's death.

Notifications required in this section shall be provided within 30 days of the event requiring notification, or as otherwise specified in subsection (a) of this section.

# 15A-838. Notice of commuted sentence or pardon.

The Governor's Clemency Office shall notify a victim when it is considering commuting the defendant's sentence or pardoning the defendant. The Governor's Clemency Office shall also give notice that the victim has the right to present a written statement to be considered by the Office before the defendant's sentence is commuted or the defendant is pardoned. The Governor's Clemency Office shall notify the victim of its decision.

Notice shall be given in a manner that is reasonably calculated to allow for a timely response to the commutation or pardon decision.

#### 15A-839. No money damages.

This Article, including the provision of a service pursuant to this Article through the Statewide Automated Victim Assistance and Notification System established by the Governor's Crime Commission, does not create a claim for damages against the State, a county, or a municipality, or any of its agencies, instrumentalities, officers, or employees.

#### 15A-840. No ground for relief.

The failure or inability of any person to provide a right or service under this Article, including a service provided through the Statewide Automated Victim Assistance and Notification System established by the Governor's Crime Commission, may not be used by a defendant in a criminal case, by an inmate, by any other accused, or by any victim, as a ground for relief in any criminal or civil proceeding, except in suits for a writ of mandamus by the victim.

#### 15A-841. INCOMPETENT VICTIM'S RIGHTS EXERCISED.

When a victim is mentally or physically incompetent or when the victim is a minor, the victim's rights under this Article, other than the rights provided by G.S. 15A-834, may be exercised by the victim's next of kin or legal guardian.

For more information on North Carolina's Crime Victim's Bill of Rights, their website is: <a href="https://www.ncdps.gov/dps-services/victim-services/statewide-automated-victim-assistance-and-notification-savan/crime-victims-rights">https://www.ncdps.gov/dps-services/victim-services/statewide-automated-victim-assistance-and-notification-savan/crime-victims-rights</a>

You can also contact the Attorney General's Office at (919) 716-6780 or they can email them at <a href="https://www.ucs@ncdoj.gov">wcs@ncdoj.gov</a>.

# **Domestic Violence Protection Orders**

In North Carolina, an individual can get legal protection from domestic violence through a Domestic Violence Protective Order which is also referred to as a Restraining Order or 50-B protective order. These are orders from the court that work to stop the abuser from harassing, threatening, stalking or otherwise interfering with the victim. In general, this legal protection is intended for a victim who is or was married to the abuser, have a child or grandchild in common, living with the abuser, or dating the abuser. The abuser must have caused or tried to cause the victim physical harm, or the conduct of the abuser has placed the victim in imminent fear of

serious bodily injury. It is important to note that these orders do not guarantee protection, as the abuser has to abide by the order for the victim to truly be protected.

# 50B-1. Domestic violence; definition.

Domestic violence means the commission of one or more of the following acts upon an aggrieved party or upon a minor child residing with or in the custody of the aggrieved party by a person with whom the aggrieved party has or has had a personal relationship, but does not include acts of self-defense:

- 1. Attempting to cause bodily injury, or intentionally causing bodily injury; or
- 2. Placing the aggrieved party or a member of the aggrieved party's family or household in fear of imminent serious bodily injury or continued harassment, as defined in G.S. 14-277.3A, that rises to such a level as to inflict substantial emotional distress; or Committing any act defined in G.S. 14-27.21 through G.S. 14-27.33.

For purposes of this section, the term "personal relationship" means a relationship wherein the parties involved:

- 1. Are current or former spouses;
- 2. Are persons of opposite sex who live together or have lived together; 3. Are related as parents and children, including others acting in loco parentis to a minor child, or as grandparents and grandchildren. For purposes of this subdivision, an aggrieved party may not obtain an order of protection against a child or grandchild under the age of 16;
- 3. Have a child in common;
- 4. Are current or former household members;
- 5. Are persons of the opposite sex who are in a dating relationship or have been in a dating relationship

For purposes of this subdivision, a dating relationship is one wherein the parties are romantically involved over time and on a continuous basis during the course of the relationship. A casual acquaintance or ordinary fraternization between persons in a business or social context is not a dating relationship. (c) As used in this Chapter, the term "protective order" includes any order entered pursuant to this Chapter upon hearing by the court or consent of the parties. (1979, c. 561, s. 1; 1985, c. 113, s. 1; 1987, c. 828; 1987 (Reg. Sess., 1988), c. 893, ss. 1, 3; 1995 (Reg. Sess., 1996), c. 591, s. 1; 1997- 471, s. 1; 2001-518, s. 3; 2003-107, s. 1; 2009-58, s. 5; 2015-181, s. 36.)

§ 50B-2. Institution of civil action; motion for emergency relief; temporary orders; temporary custody.

Any person residing in this State may seek relief under this Chapter by filing a civil action or by filing a motion in any existing action filed under Chapter 50 of the General Statutes alleging acts

of domestic violence against himself or herself or a minor child who resides with or is in the custody of such person.

Any aggrieved party entitled to relief under this Chapter may file a civil action and proceed pro se, without the assistance of legal counsel.

The district court division of the General Court of Justice shall have original jurisdiction over actions instituted under this Chapter. Any action for a domestic violence protective order requires that a summons be issued and served. The summons issued pursuant to this Chapter shall require the defendant to answer within 10 days of the date of service.

Attachments to the summons shall include the complaint, notice of hearing, any temporary or ex parte order that has been issued, and other papers through the appropriate law enforcement agency where the defendant is to be served. In compliance with the federal 50B Violence Against Women Act, no court costs or attorneys' fees shall be assessed for the filing, issuance, registration, or service of a protective order or petition for a protective order or witness subpoena, except as provided in G.S. 1A-1, Rule 11.

Emergency Relief. A party may move the court for emergency relief if he or she believes there is a danger of serious and immediate injury to himself or herself or a minor child.

A hearing on a motion for emergency relief, where no ex parte order is entered, shall be held after five days' notice of the hearing to the other party or after five days from the date of service of process on the other party, whichever occurs first, provided, however, that no hearing shall be required if the service of process is not completed on the other party. If the party is proceeding pro se and does not request an ex parte hearing, the clerk shall set a date for hearing and issue a notice of hearing within the time periods provided in this subsection, and shall effect service of the summons, complaint, notice, and other papers through the appropriate law enforcement agency where the defendant is to be served.

# Ex Parte Orders.

- 1. Prior to the hearing, if it clearly appears to the court from specific facts shown, that there is a danger of acts of domestic violence against the aggrieved party or a minor child, the court may enter orders as it deems necessary to protect the aggrieved party or minor children from those acts.
- 2. A temporary order for custody ex parte and prior to service of process and notice shall not be entered unless the court finds that the child is exposed to a substantial risk of physical or emotional injury or sexual abuse.
- 3. If the court finds that the child is exposed to a substantial risk of physical or emotional injury or sexual abuse, upon request of the aggrieved party, the court shall consider and may order the other party to (i) stay away from a minor child, or (ii) return a minor child

- to, or not remove a minor child from, the physical care of a parent or person in loco parentis, if the court finds that the order is in the best interest of the minor child and is necessary for the safety of the minor child.
- 4. If the court determines that it is in the best interest of the minor child for the other party to have contact with the minor child or children, the court shall issue an order designed to protect the safety and well-being of the minor child and the aggrieved party. The order shall specify the terms of contact between the other party and the minor child and may include a specific schedule of time and location of exchange of the minor child, supervision by a third party or supervised visitation center, and any other conditions that will ensure both the well-being of the minor child and the aggrieved party.
- 5. Upon the issuance of an ex parte order under this subsection, a hearing shall be held within 10 days from the date of issuance of the order or within seven days from the date of service of process on the other party, whichever occurs later. A continuance shall be limited to one extension of no more than 10 days unless all parties consent or good cause is shown. The hearing shall have priority on the court calendar.
- 6. If an aggrieved party acting pro se requests ex parte relief, the clerk of superior court shall schedule an ex parte hearing with the district court division of the General Court of Justice within 72 hours of the filing for said relief, or by the end of the next day on which the district court is in session in the county in which the action was filed, whichever shall first occur. If the district court is not in session in said county, the aggrieved party may contact the clerk of superior court in any other county within the same judicial district who shall schedule an ex parte hearing with the district court division of the General Court of Justice by the end of the next day on which said court division is in session in that county.
- 7. Upon the issuance of an ex parte order under this subsection, if the party is proceeding pro se, the Clerk shall set a date for hearing and issue a notice of hearing within the time periods provided in this subsection, and shall effect service of the summons, complaint, notice, order and other papers through the appropriate law enforcement agency where the defendant is to be served. Ex Parte Orders by Authorized Magistrate. The chief district court judge may authorize a magistrate or magistrates to hear any motions for emergency relief ex parte. Prior to the hearing, if the magistrate determines that at the time the party is seeking emergency relief ex parte the district court is not in session and a district court judge is not and will not be available to hear the motion for a period of four or more hours, the motion may be heard by the magistrate.

If it clearly appears to the magistrate from specific facts shown that there is a danger of acts of domestic violence against the aggrieved party or a minor child, the magistrate may enter orders as it deems necessary to protect the aggrieved party or minor children from those acts, except that a temporary order for custody ex parte and prior to service of process and notice shall not be

entered unless the magistrate finds that the child is exposed to a substantial risk of physical or emotional injury or sexual abuse.

If the magistrate finds that the child is exposed to a substantial risk of physical or emotional injury or sexual abuse, upon request of the aggrieved party, the magistrate shall consider and may order the other party to stay away from a minor child, or to return a minor child to, or not remove a minor child from, the physical care of a parent or person in loco parentis, if the magistrate finds that the order is in the best interest of the minor child and is necessary for the safety of the minor child.

If the magistrate determines that it is in the best interest of the minor child for the other party to have contact with the minor child or children, the magistrate shall issue an order designed to protect the safety and well-being of the minor child and the aggrieved party.

The order shall specify the terms of contact between the other party and the minor child and may include a specific schedule of time and location of exchange of the minor child, supervision by a third party or supervised visitation center, and any other conditions that will ensure both the well-being of the minor child and the aggrieved party.

An ex parte order entered under this subsection shall expire and the magistrate shall schedule an ex parte hearing before a district court judge by the end of the next day on which the district court is in session in the county in which the action was filed. Ex parte orders entered by the district court judge pursuant to this subsection shall be entered and scheduled in accordance with subsection (c) of this section.

The authority granted to authorize magistrates to award temporary child custody pursuant to subsection (c1) of this section and pursuant to G.S. 50B-3(a)(4) is granted subject to custody rules to be established by the supervising chief district judge of each judicial district.

Pro Se Forms. The clerk of superior court of each county shall provide to pro se complainants all forms that are necessary or appropriate to enable them to proceed pro se pursuant to this section. The clerk shall, whenever feasible, provide a private area for complainants to fill out forms and make inquiries. The clerk shall provide a supply of pro se forms to authorized magistrates who shall make the forms available to complainants seeking relief under subsection (c1) of this section.

All documents filed, issued, registered, or served in an action under this Chapter relating to an exparte, emergency, or permanent domestic violence protective order may be filed electronically.

Hearings held to consider ex parte relief pursuant to subsection (c) of this section may be held via video conference. Hearings held to consider emergency or permanent relief pursuant to

subsections (a) or (b) of this section shall not be held via video conference. (1979, c. 561, s. 1; 1985, c. 113, ss. 2, 3; 1987 (Reg. Sess., 1988), c. 893, s. 2; 1989, c. 461, s. 1; 1994, Ex. Sess., c. 4, s. 1; 1997-471, s. 2; 2001-518, s. 4; 2002-126, s. 29A.6(a); 2004-186, ss. 17.2, 19.1; 2009-342, s. 2; 2012-20, s. 1; 2013-390, s. 1; 2015-62, s. 3(b).)

# § 50B-3. RELIEF.

If the court, including magistrates as authorized under G.S. 50B-2(c1), finds that an act of domestic violence has occurred, the court shall grant a protective order restraining the defendant from further acts of domestic violence. A protective order may include any of the following types of relief:

- 1. Direct a party to refrain from such acts.
- 2. Grant to a party possession of the residence or household of the parties and exclude the other party from the residence or household.
- 3. Require a party to provide a spouse and his or her children suitable alternate housing.
- 4. Award temporary custody of minor children and establish temporary visitation rights pursuant to G.S. 50B-2 if the order is granted ex parte, and pursuant to subsection (a1) of this section if the order is granted after notice or service of process.
- 5. Order the eviction of a party from the residence or household and assistance to the victim in returning to it.
- 6. Order either party to make payments for the support of a minor child as required by law.
- 7. Order either party to make payments for the support of a spouse as required by law.
- 8. Provide for possession of personal property of the parties, including the care, custody, and control of any animal owned, possessed, kept, or held as a pet by either party or minor child residing in the household.
- 9. Order a party to refrain from doing any or all of the following: a. Threatening, abusing, or following the other party. b. Harassing the other party, including by telephone, visiting the home or workplace, or other means. b1. Cruelly treating or abusing an animal owned, possessed, kept, or held as a pet by either party or minor child residing in the household. c. Otherwise interfering with the other party.
- 10. Award attorney's fees to either party.
- 11. Prohibit a party from purchasing a firearm for a time fixed in the order. 12. Order any party the court finds is responsible for acts of domestic violence to attend and complete an abuser treatment program if the program is approved by the Domestic Violence Commission.
- 12. Include any additional prohibitions or requirements the court deems necessary to protect any party or any minor child.

Upon the request of either party at a hearing after notice or service of process, the court shall consider and may award temporary custody of minor children and establish temporary visitation rights as follows:

- 1. In awarding custody or visitation rights, the court shall base its decision on the best interest of the minor child with particular consideration given to the safety of the minor child.
- 2. For purposes of determining custody and visitation issues, the court shall consider:
  - a. Whether the minor child was exposed to a substantial risk of physical or emotional injury or sexual abuse.
  - b. Whether the minor child was present during acts of domestic violence. c. Whether a weapon was used or threatened to be used during any act of domestic violence.
  - c. Whether a party caused or attempted to cause serious bodily injury to the aggrieved party or the minor child.
  - d. Whether a party placed the aggrieved party or the minor child in reasonable fear of imminent serious bodily injury.
  - e. Whether a party caused an aggrieved party to engage involuntarily in sexual relations by force, threat, or duress.
  - f. Whether there is a pattern of abuse against an aggrieved party or the minor child.
  - g. Whether a party has abused or endangered the minor child during visitation.
  - h. Whether a party has used visitation as an opportunity to abuse or harass the aggrieved party.
  - i. Whether a party has improperly concealed or detained the minor child. k. Whether a party has otherwise acted in a manner that is not in the best interest of the minor child.

If the court awards custody, the court shall also consider whether visitation is in the best interest of the minor child. If ordering visitation, the court shall provide for the safety and wellbeing of the minor child and the safety of the aggrieved party. The court may consider any of the following:

- a. Ordering an exchange of the minor child to occur in a protected setting or in the presence of an appropriate third party.
- b. Ordering visitation supervised by an appropriate third party, or at a supervised visitation center or other approved agency.
- c. Ordering the noncustodial parent to attend and complete, to the satisfaction of the court, an abuser treatment program as a condition of visitation.
- d. Ordering either or both parents to abstain from possession or consumption of alcohol or controlled substances during the visitation or for 24 hours preceding an exchange of the minor child.
- e. Ordering the noncustodial parent to pay the costs of supervised visitation. f. Prohibiting overnight visitation.

- f. Requiring a bond from the noncustodial parent for the return and safety of the minor child.
- g. Ordering an investigation or appointment of a guardian ad litem or attorney for the minor child.
- h. Imposing any other condition that is deemed necessary to provide for the safety and well-being of the minor child and the safety of the aggrieved party.

If the court grants visitation, the order shall specify dates and times for the visitation to take place or other specific parameters or conditions that are appropriate. A person, supervised visitation center, or other agency may be approved to supervise visitation after appearing in court or filing an affidavit accepting that responsibility and acknowledging accountability to the court.

A temporary custody order entered pursuant to this Chapter shall be without prejudice and shall be for a fixed period of time not to exceed one year. Nothing in this section shall be construed to affect the right of the parties to a de novo hearing under Chapter 50 of the General Statutes. Any subsequent custody order entered under Chapter 50 of the General Statutes supersedes a temporary order issued pursuant to this Chapter.

Protective orders entered pursuant to this Chapter shall be for a fixed period of time not to exceed one year. The court may renew a protective order for a fixed period of time not to exceed two years, including an order that previously has been renewed, upon a motion by the aggrieved party filed before the expiration of the current order; provided, however, that a temporary award of custody entered as part of a protective order may not be renewed to extend a temporary award of custody beyond the maximum one-year period. The court may renew a protective order for good cause.

The commission of an act as defined in G.S. 50B-1(a) by the defendant after entry of the current order is not required for an order to be renewed. Protective orders entered, including consent orders, shall not be mutual in nature except where both parties file a claim and the court makes detailed findings of fact indicating that both parties acted as aggressors, that neither party acted primarily in self-defense, and that the right of each party to due process is preserved. (b1) A consent protective order may be entered pursuant to this Chapter without findings of fact and conclusions of law if the parties agree in writing that no findings of fact and conclusions of law will be included in the consent protective order. The consent protective order shall be valid and enforceable and shall have the same force and effect as a protective order entered with findings of fact and purchase firearms, and permits to carry concealed firearms, and include, whenever possible, identifying information regarding the description, number, and location of firearms, ammunition, and permits in the order.

Surrender. - Upon service of the order, the defendant shall immediately surrender to the sheriff possession of all firearms, machine guns, ammunition, permits to purchase firearms, and permits to carry concealed firearms that are in the care, custody, possession, ownership, or control of the defendant. In the event that weapons cannot be surrendered at the time the order is served, the defendant shall surrender the firearms, ammunitions, and permits to the sheriff within 24 hours of service at a time and place specified by the sheriff. The sheriff shall store the firearms or contract with a licensed firearms dealer to provide storage.

If the court orders the defendant to surrender firearms, ammunition, and permits, the court shall inform the plaintiff and the defendant of the terms of the protective order and include these terms on the face of the order, including that the defendant is prohibited from possessing, purchasing, or receiving or attempting to possess, purchase, or receive a firearm for so long as the protective order or any successive protective order is in effect. The terms of the order shall include instructions as to how the defendant may request retrieval of any firearms, ammunition, and permits surrendered to the sheriff when the protective order is no longer in effect. The terms shall also include notice of the penalty for violation of G.S. 14-269.8.

The sheriff may charge the defendant a reasonable fee for the storage of any firearms and ammunition taken pursuant to a protective order. The fees are payable to the sheriff. The sheriff shall transmit the proceeds of these fees to the county finance officer. The fees shall be used by the sheriff to pay the costs of administering this section and for other law enforcement purposes. The county shall expend the restricted funds for these purposes only. The sheriff shall not release firearms, ammunition, or permits without a court order granting the release. The defendant must remit all fees owed prior to the authorized return of any firearms, ammunition, or permits. The sheriff shall not incur any civil or criminal liability for alleged damage or deterioration due to storage or transportation of any firearms or ammunition held pursuant to this section.

Retrieval. If the court does not enter a protective order when the ex parte or emergency order expires, the defendant may retrieve any weapons surrendered to the sheriff unless the court finds that the defendant is precluded from owning or possessing a firearm pursuant to State or federal law or final disposition of any pending criminal charges committed against the person that is the subject of the current protective order.

Motion for Return. The defendant may request the return of any firearms, ammunition, or permits surrendered by filing a motion with the court at the expiration of the current order or final disposition of any pending criminal charges committed against the person that is the subject of the current protective order and not later than 90 days after the expiration of the current order or final disposition of any pending criminal charges committed against the person that is the subject of the current protective order. Upon receipt of the motion, the court shall schedule a

hearing and provide written notice to the plaintiff who shall have the right to appear and be heard and to the sheriff who has control of the firearms, ammunition, or permits.

The court shall determine whether the defendant is subject to any State or federal law or court order that precludes the defendant from owning or possessing a firearm. The inquiry shall include:

- a. Whether the protective order has been renewed.
- b. Whether the defendant is subject to any other protective orders.
- c. Whether the defendant is disqualified from owning or possessing a firearm pursuant to 18 U.S.C. § 922 or any State law.
- d. Whether the defendant has any pending criminal charges, in either State or federal court, committed against the person that is the subject of the current protective order. The court shall deny the return of firearms, ammunition, or permits if the court finds that the defendant is precluded from owning or possessing a firearm pursuant to State or federal law or if the defendant has any pending criminal charges, in either State or federal court, committed against the person that is the subject of the current protective order until the final disposition of those charges.

Motion for Return by Third-Party Owner. A third-party owner of firearms, ammunition, or permits who is otherwise eligible to possess such items may file a motion requesting the return to said third party of any such items in the possession of the sheriff seized as a result of the entry of a domestic violence protective order. The motion must be filed not later than 30 days after the seizure of the items by the sheriff. Upon receipt of the third party's motion, the court shall schedule a hearing and provide written notice to all parties and the sheriff. The court shall order return of the items to the third party unless the court determines that the third party is disqualified from owning or possessing said items pursuant to State or federal law. If the court denies the return of said items to the third party, the items shall be disposed of by the sheriff as provided in subsection of this section.

Disposal of Firearms. If the defendant does not file a motion requesting the return of any firearms, ammunition, or permits surrendered within the time period prescribed by this section, if the court determines that the defendant is precluded from regaining possession of any firearms, ammunition, or permits surrendered, or if the defendant or third-party owner fails to remit all fees owed for the storage of the firearms or ammunition within 30 days of the entry of the order granting the return of the firearms, ammunition, or permits, the sheriff who has control of the firearms, ammunition, or permits shall give notice to the defendant, and the sheriff shall apply to the court for an order of disposition of the firearms, ammunition, or permits. The judge, after a hearing, may order the disposition of the firearms, ammunition, or permits in one or more of the ways authorized by law, including subdivision (4), (4b), (5), or (6) of G.S. 14-269.1. If a sale by the sheriff does occur, any proceeds from the sale after deducting any costs associated with the

sale, and in accordance with all applicable State and federal law, shall be provided to the defendant, if requested by the defendant by motion made before the hearing or at the hearing and if ordered by the judge.

It is unlawful for any person subject to a protective order prohibiting the possession or purchase of firearms to:

- a. Fail to surrender all firearms, ammunition, permits to purchase firearms, and permits to carry concealed firearms to the sheriff as ordered by the court;
- b. Fail to disclose all information pertaining to the possession of firearms, ammunition, and permits to purchase and permits to carry concealed firearms as requested by the court; or
- c. Provide false information to the court pertaining to any of these items.

Violations. In accordance with G.S. 14-269.8, it is unlawful for any person to possess, purchase, or receive or attempt to possess, purchase, or receive a firearm, as defined in G.S. 14-409.39(2), machine gun, ammunition, or permits to purchase or carry concealed firearms if ordered by the court for so long as that protective order or any successive protective order entered against that person pursuant to this Chapter is in effect. Any defendant violating the provisions of this section shall be guilty of a Class H felony.

Official Use Exemption. This section shall not prohibit law enforcement officers and members of any branch of the Armed Forces of the United States, not otherwise prohibited under federal law, from possessing or using firearms for official use only.

Nothing in this section is intended to limit the discretion of the court in granting additional relief as provided in other sections of this Chapter. (2003-410, s. 1; 2004-203, s. 34(a); 2005-287, s. 4; 2005-423, ss. 2, 3; 2011-183, s. 40; 2011-268, ss. 23, 24.)

# § 50B-4. Enforcement of orders.

A party may file a motion for contempt for violation of any order entered pursuant to this Chapter. This party may file and proceed with that motion pro se, using forms provided by the clerk of superior court or a magistrate authorized under G.S. 50B-2(c1). Upon the filing pro se of a motion for contempt under this subsection, the clerk, or the authorized magistrate, if the facts show clearly that there is danger of acts of domestic violence against the aggrieved party or a minor child and the motion is made at a time when the clerk is not available, shall schedule and issue notice of a show cause hearing with the district court division of the General Court of Justice at the earliest possible date pursuant to G.S. 5A-23. The Clerk, or the magistrate in the

case of notice issued by the magistrate pursuant to this subsection, shall effect service of the motion, notice, and other papers through the appropriate law enforcement agency where the defendant is to be served. Repealed by Session Laws 1999-23, s. 2, effective February 1, 2000.

A valid protective order entered pursuant to this Chapter shall be enforced by all North Carolina law enforcement agencies without further order of the court.

A valid protective order entered by the courts of another state or the courts of an Indian tribe shall be accorded full faith and credit by the courts of North Carolina whether or not the order has been registered and shall be enforced by the courts and the law enforcement agencies of North Carolina as if it were an order issued by a North Carolina court. In determining the validity of an out-of-state order for purposes of enforcement, a law enforcement officer may rely upon a copy of the protective order issued by another state or the courts of an Indian tribe that is provided to the officer and on the statement of a person protected by the order that the order remains in effect. Even though registration is not required, a copy of a protective order may be registered in North Carolina by filing with the clerk of superior court in any county a copy of the order and an affidavit by a person protected by the order that to the best of that person's knowledge the order is presently in effect as written. Notice of the registration shall not be given to the defendant. Upon registration of the order, the clerk shall promptly forward a copy to the sheriff of that county. Unless the issuing state has already entered the order, the sheriff shall provide for prompt entry of the order into the National Crime Information Center registry pursuant to G.S. 50B-3(d).

Upon application or motion by a party to the court, the court shall determine whether an out-of-state order remains in full force and effect.

The term "valid protective order," as used in this section, shall include an emergency or ex parte order entered under this Chapter.

Notwithstanding the provisions of G.S. 1-294, a valid protective order entered pursuant to this Chapter which has been appealed to the appellate division is enforceable in the trial court during the pendency of the appeal. Upon motion by the aggrieved party, the court of the appellate division in which the appeal is pending may stay an order of the trial court until the appeal is decided, if justice so requires. (1979, c. 561, s. 1; 1985, c. 113, s. 4; 1987, c. 739, s. 6; 1989, c. 461, s. 2; 1994, Ex. Sess., c. 4, s. 3; 1995 (Reg. Sess., 1996), c. 591, s. 3; 1999-23, s. 2; 2002-126, s. 29A.6(c); 2003-107, s. 3; 2009-342, s. 4; 2017-92, s. 1.)

#### § 50B-4.1. VIOLATION OF VALID PROTECTIVE ORDER.

a. Except as otherwise provided by law, a person who knowingly violates a valid protective order entered pursuant to this Chapter or who knowingly violates a valid protective order

- entered by the courts of another state or the courts of an Indian tribe shall be guilty of a Class A1 misdemeanor.
- b. A law enforcement officer shall arrest and take a person into custody, with or without a warrant or other process, if the officer has probable cause to believe that the person knowingly has violated a valid protective order excluding the person from the residence or household occupied by a victim of domestic violence or directing the person to refrain from doing any or all of the acts specified in G.S. 50B-3(a)(9).
- c. When a law enforcement officer makes an arrest under this section without a warrant, and the party arrested contests that the out-of-state order or the order issued by an Indian court remains in full force and effect, the party arrested shall be promptly provided with a copy of the information applicable to the party which appears on the National Crime Information Center registry by the sheriff of the county in which the arrest occurs.
- d. Unless covered under some other provision of law providing greater punishment, a person who commits a felony at a time when the person knows the behavior is prohibited by a valid protective order as provided in subsection (a) of this section shall be guilty of a felony one class higher than the principal felony described in the charging document. This subsection shall not apply to convictions of a Class A or B1 felony or to convictions of the offenses set forth in subsection (f) or subsection (g) of this section.
- e. An indictment or information that charges a person with committing felonious conduct as described in subsection (d) of this section shall also allege that the person knowingly violated a valid protective order as described in subsection (a) of this section in the course of the conduct constituting the underlying felony. In order for a person to be punished as described in subsection (d) of this section, a finding shall be made that the person knowingly violated the protective order in the course of conduct constituting the underlying felony.
- f. Unless covered under some other provision of law providing greater punishment, any person who knowingly violates a valid protective order as provided in subsection (a) of this section, after having been previously convicted of two offenses under this Chapter, shall be guilty of a Class H felony.
- g. Unless covered under some other provision of law providing greater punishment, any person who, while in possession of a deadly weapon on or about his or her person or within close proximity to his or her person, knowingly violates a valid protective order as provided in subsection (a) of this section by failing to stay away from a place, or a person, as so directed under the terms of the order, shall be guilty of a Class H felony. (g1) Unless covered under some other provision of law providing greater punishment, any person who is subject to a valid protective order, as provided in subsection (a) of this section, who enters property operated as a safe house or haven for victims of domestic violence, where a person protected under the order is residing, shall be guilty of a Class H felony. A person violates this subsection regardless of whether the person protected under the order is present on the property.

h. For the purposes of this section, the term "valid protective order" shall include an emergency or ex parte order entered under this Chapter. (1997-471, s. 3; 1997-456, s. 27; 1999-23, s. 4; 2001-518, s. 5; 2007-190, s. 1; 2008-93, s. 1; 2009-342, s. 5; 2009-389, s. 2; 2010-5, s. 1; 2015-91, s. 3.)

#### § 50B-4.2. FALSE STATEMENT REGARDING PROTECTIVE ORDER A MISDEMEANOR.

A person who knowingly makes a false statement to a law enforcement agency or officer that a protective order entered pursuant to this Chapter or by the courts of another state or Indian tribe remains in effect shall be guilty of a Class 2 misdemeanor. (1999-23, s. 5.)

#### § 50B-5. EMERGENCY ASSISTANCE.

A person who alleges that he or she or a minor child has been the victim of domestic violence may request the assistance of a local law enforcement agency. The local law enforcement agency shall respond to the request for assistance as soon as practicable. The local law enforcement officer responding to the request for assistance may take whatever steps are reasonably necessary to protect the complainant from harm and may advise the complainant of sources of shelter, medical care, counseling and other services. Upon request by the complainant and where feasible, the law enforcement officer may transport the complainant to appropriate facilities such as hospitals, magistrates' offices, or public or private facilities for shelter and accompany the complainant to his or her residence, within the jurisdiction in which the request for assistance was made, so that the complainant may remove food, clothing, medication and such other personal property as is reasonably necessary to enable the complainant and any minor children who are presently in the care of the complainant to remain elsewhere pending further proceedings.

In providing the assistance authorized by subsection (a), no officer may be held criminally or civilly liable on account of reasonable measures taken under authority of subsection (a). (1979, c. 561, s. 1; 1985, c. 113, s. 5; 1999-23, s. 6.)

#### § 50B-5.5. EMPLOYMENT DISCRIMINATION UNLAWFUL.

No employer shall discharge, demote, deny a promotion, or discipline an employee because the employee took reasonable time off from work to obtain or attempt to obtain relief under this Chapter. An employee who is absent from the workplace shall follow the employer's usual time-off policy or procedure, including advance notice to the employer, when required by the employer's usual procedures, unless an emergency prevents the employee from doing so. An employer may require documentation of any emergency that prevented the employee from complying in advance with the employer's usual time-off policy or procedure, or any other

information available to the employee which supports the employee's reason for being absent from the workplace.

The Commissioner of Labor shall enforce the provisions of this section according to Article 21 of Chapter 95 of the General Statutes, including the rules and regulations issued pursuant to the Article. (2004-186, s. 18.1.) § 50B-6.

# Construction of Chapter.

This Chapter shall not be construed as granting a status to any person for any purpose other than those expressly stated herein. This Chapter shall not be construed as relieving any person or institution of the duty to report to the department of social services, as required by G.S. 7B-301, if the person or institution has cause to suspect that a juvenile is abused or neglected. (1979, c. 561, s. 1; 1985, c. 113, s. 6; 1998-202, s. 13(r).)

#### § 50B-7. REMEDIES NOT EXCLUSIVE.

The remedies provided by this Chapter are not exclusive but are additional to remedies provided under Chapter 50 and elsewhere in the General Statutes. (1979, c. 561, s. 1.)

#### § 50B-8. Effect upon prosecution for violation of § 14-184 or other offense against public morals.

The granting of a protective order, prosecution for violation of this Chapter, or the granting of any other relief or the institution of any other enforcement proceedings under this Chapter shall not be construed to afford a defense to any person or persons charged with fornication and adultery under G.S. 14-184 or charged with any other offense against the public morals; and prosecution, conviction, or prosecution and conviction for violation of any provision of this Chapter shall not be a bar to prosecution for violation of G.S. 14-184 or of any other statute defining an offense or offenses against the public morals. (1979, c. 561, s. 1; 2003-107, s. 4.)

# § 50B-9. DOMESTIC VIOLENCE CENTER FUND.

The Domestic Violence Center Fund is established within the State Treasury. The fund shall be administered by the Department of Administration, North Carolina Council for Women, and shall be used to make grants to centers for victims of domestic violence and to The North Carolina Coalition Against Domestic Violence, Inc.

This fund shall be administered in accordance with the provisions of the Executive Budget Act. The Department of Administration shall make quarterly grants to each eligible domestic violence center and to The North Carolina Coalition Against Domestic Violence, Inc. Effective July 1,

2017, and each fiscal year thereafter, the Department of Administration shall send the contracts to grantees within 10 business days of the date the Current Operations Appropriations Act, as defined in G.S. 143C-1-1, is certified for that fiscal year.

Each grant recipient shall receive the same amount. To be eligible to receive funds under this section, a domestic violence center must meet the following requirements:

- It shall have been in operation on the preceding July 1 and shall continue to be in operation.
- It shall offer all of the following services: a hotline, transportation services, community education programs, daytime services, and call forwarding during the night and it shall fulfill other criteria established by the Department of Administration.
- It shall be a nonprofit corporation or a local governmental entity.

The North Carolina Council for Women shall report on the quarterly distributions of the grants from the Domestic Violence Center Fund to the House and Senate chairs of the General Government Appropriations Committee within five business days of distribution. The report shall include the date, amount, and recipients of the fund disbursements. The report shall also include any eligible programs which are ineligible to receive funding during the relative reporting cycle as well as the reason of the ineligibility for that relative reporting cycle. (1991, c. 693, s. 3; 1991 (Reg. Sess., 1992), c. 988, s. 1; 2017-57, s. 31.2(a).)

Davidson Davie complies with North Carolina law in recognizing Domestic Violence Protection Orders. Any person who obtains an order of protection from North Carolina or any reciprocal state should provide a copy to the Campus Resource Officer on their campus and the Office of the Title IX Coordinator. A complainant may then meet with the CRO and the Title IX Coordinator to develop a plan to reduce risk of harm while on campus or coming and going from campus.

# Drug and Alcohol Information and Programming

Davidson Davie Community College is committed to a drug and alcohol-free environment in which to attend classes and study. From a safety perspective, the users of drugs or alcohol may impair the well-being of students, interfere with the College's educational environment and result in damage to College property. The unlawful manufacture, distribution, dispensation, possession, use of a controlled substance, paraphernalia, or alcohol are prohibited on College premises and at any College-sponsored activities. Lawful consumption and possession of alcohol is also

prohibited with the exception of catered use at special College or Foundation events as per the <u>Davidson Davie Conference Center Policy.</u>

If any student is found in violation of the College policy or convicted of violating any criminal drug or alcoholic beverage control statute while on College premises or at any College-sponsored activity, they will be subject to disciplinary action up to and including expulsion. Additionally any student found in violation of this policy may be subject to punishment to the full extent of the law under applicable local, state, and federal law. It is further noted that the use of illegal substances poses a serious health risk including but not limited to severe reactions and death. Records of student drug and alcohol violations are maintained in the Office of the Director of Behavioral and Counseling Services; records of employee drug and alcohol violations are maintained in the Human Resource Services Office.

All students are prohibited from unlawfully possessing, using, being under the influence of, manufacturing, dispensing, selling, or distributing alcohol, illegal or unauthorized controlled substances or impairing substances at any College location.

- 1. Controlled Substance means any substance listed in 21 CFR Part 1308 and other federal regulations, as well as those listed in Article V, Chapter 90 of the North Carolina General Statutes. Generally, the term means any drug which has a high potential for abuse and includes, but is not limited to heroin, marijuana, cocaine, PCP, GHB, methamphetamines, and crack. This term also includes any drugs that are illegal under federal, state or local laws and legal drugs that have been obtained illegally or without a prescription by a licensed healthcare provider or are not intended for human consumption.
- 2. Alcohol means any beverage containing at least one-half of one percent (0.5%) alcohol by volume, including malt beverages, unfortified wine, fortified wine, spirituous liquor and mixed beverages.
- 3. Impairing Substances means any substance taken that may cause impairment, including but not limited to bath salts, inhalants, or synthetic herbs.
- 4. College Location means in any College building or on any College premises; in any College-owned vehicle or in any other College-approved vehicle used to transport students to and from College or College activities; and off College property at any College-sponsored or College-approved activity, event or function, such as a field trip or athletic event, where students are under the College's jurisdiction.

Student use of drugs as prescribed by a licensed physician is not a violation of Policy; however, individuals shall be held strictly accountable for their behavior while under the influence of prescribed drugs.

If an employee reasonably believes a student is under the influence of a controlled substance in violation of this policy, the employee should report the matter to a College administrator. In addition to any disciplinary sanctions set forth in Section E, the College may refer the matter to law enforcement. Law enforcement officers must adhere to their normal standards when interviewing students or conducting a search.

The College does not differentiate between drug users, drug pushers or sellers. Any student in violation of Section A herein will be subject to disciplinary action up to and including termination or expulsion and referral for prosecution.

A student who violates the terms of this Policy will be subject to disciplinary action in accordance with Policy <u>5.3.2</u> – Student Code of Conduct. At his/her discretion, the Student Conduct Officer may require any student who violates the terms of this Policy to satisfactorily participate in a drug abuse rehabilitation program or an alcoholic rehabilitation program sponsored by an approved private or governmental institution as a precondition of continued or re-enrollment at the College.

For purposes of Clery Act Reporting (Policy 5.3.2.2), each student is required to inform the College, in writing, within five (5) days after he/she is convicted for violation of any federal, state, or local criminal drug statute or alcoholic beverage control statute where such violation occurred while on or at a College location. Failure to do so could result in disciplinary action.

In addition to this Policy, students employed by the College, including students employed under the College's Work Study Program, shall adhere to the requirements in Policy <u>3.4.4</u> – Alcohol and Drugs on Campus.

The College operates a drug abuse awareness prevention program for all students and employees. Counseling, information, and referral services are provided by professionally trained counselors and counselors are available to talk with anyone concerning drug/alcohol use and abuse. Referrals to external agencies may be appropriate in some situations.

Students needing assistance for any reason related to the use of drugs, including alcohol, should contact Keisha Jones, VP, Student Affairs 336-224-4546 or by email <a href="Meisha\_Jones@davidsondavie.edu">Keisha\_Jones@davidsondavie.edu</a> who will act as a referral source to an appropriate human services agency.

Twice per academic year, the College conducts drug and alcohol abuse programming open to all members of the campus community. Typical programming includes speakers (from law enforcement, health or counseling agencies) or demonstrations of the effects of drug and alcohol use.

# TIPS FOR PREVENTING SUBSTANCE ABUSE

Use the following tips to help guide thoughts and behaviors about drugs:

- 1. Talk honestly. Don't wait to have "the drug talk" with someone. Make discussions about tobacco, alcohol, and other drugs part of your daily conversation. Know the facts about how drugs can harm. Clear up any wrong information, such as "everybody drinks" or "marijuana won't hurt you." Be clear about personal rules for and legal implications of the use of tobacco, alcohol, and other drugs.
- 2. Really listen. Encourage questions and concerns about tobacco, alcohol, and other drugs. Do not do all the talking or give long lectures.
- 3. Help develop self-confidence. Look for all the good things in yourself or someone you care about and then tell them (or yourself) how proud you are. If you need to correct, criticize the action, not the person. Praise efforts as well as successes.
- 4. Help develop strong values. Talk about your personal values.
- 5. Be a good example. Your own habits and thoughts about tobacco, alcohol, and other drugs make an impression. Your actions speak louder than words.
- 7. Help deal with peer pressure and acceptance. Discuss the importance of being an individual and the meaning of real friendships. You do not have to do something wrong just to feel accepted. Remind yourself that a real friend will not pressure you to use tobacco, alcohol, and other drugs.
- 8. Encourage healthy, creative activities. Look for ways to get involved in athletics, hobbies, school clubs, and other activities that reduce boredom and excess free time. Develop positive friendships and interests. Look for activities that you can do together.
- 9. Know what to do if someone you love has a drug problem. Realize that no one is immune to drugs. Learn the signs of drug use. Take seriously any concerns you hear from friends, family, or other students about possible drug use. Trust your instincts. If you truly feel that something is wrong, it probably is. If there's a problem, seek professional help.
- 10. Prioritize your mental, physical and emotional wellbeing. Being healthy buffers against negative drinking and alcohol use.

# Health and Legal Risks of Drug and Alcohol Use

The Drug-Free Schools and Communities Act (DFSCA), Public Law 101-226, requires that colleges implement a program to prevent unlawful possession, use, or distribution of illicit drugs and alcohol by students and employees. It also requires colleges to provide information on health risks of alcohol and other drugs as well as laws and legal sanctions regarding possession and sale of alcohol or illegal sale or possession of drugs or alcohol. Finally, it requires that students and employees be informed of ways to get help.

#### **Health Risks of Alcohol**

Effects of alcohol use can include impaired judgment and compromised skills such as perception and reaction in driving an automobile. Moderate to large amounts of alcohol can cause respiratory failure and death. Regular consumption over time has been implicated in a number of diseases. Psychological and physical dependence are risks as well.

#### **Alcohol Laws and Potential Penalties**

In North Carolina it is illegal for someone under age 21 to purchase or possess alcohol and it is illegal for anyone to provide alcohol to a person who is under age 21. It is a violation of the law to use a fake ID to purchase alcohol or to gain admittance to a bar.

It is also illegal to possess an open container of alcohol in public areas. It is illegal to drive and drink at the same time. It is also illegal to drive while having a blood alcohol content (BAC) above .08 (above .00 for anyone under age 21).

These offenses typically result in a misdemeanor charge, fines, court costs, and possible court ordered assessment or educational classes. Driving under the influence of alcohol often results in a one year revocation of one's driver license for a first offense. Some circumstances such as multiple violations or physical injury can result in prison time.

# **Drug Health Risks and Potential Legal Sanctions**

Health risks of drug use and potential legal consequences are explained at:

- Drug abuse health risks
- Drugs and Abuse: A Drug Enforcement Administration (DEA) Resource Guide

# GETTING HELP WITH A DRUG OR ALCOHOL PROBLEM

Students who want help with an alcohol or drug problem can contact Keisha Jones, VP of Student Affairs for a referral, Senior Director of Student Belonging & Well-Being, and/or the Campus Counselor. Employees can seek counseling through a referral by Human Resources.

A mental health counselor is provided in coordination with Family Services of Davidson County. Davidson-Davie Community College is excited to offer TimelyCare – a new telehealth program for students. The service will provide access to 24/7 medical and mental virtual health care from anywhere in the United States, with no cost to visit! Whether you're under the weather, anxious or overwhelmed, you will be able to talk to a licensed provider from your smartphone or any web-enabled device. Licensed providers are available to offer medical and mental health support via phone or secure video visits. Students can go to timelycare.com/davidsondavie to register with their name and school email address. Students can then have visits from any web-enabled device – smartphone, laptop, or desktop.

# VP, Student Affairs/Chief Diversity Officer

Keisha Jones Brooks, 204 336-224-4546 Keisha Jones@davidsondavie.edu

#### Sr. Director Belonging & Wellness

Demetria Nickens Love 2<sup>nd</sup> Floor Suite 206 336-249-249-8186 ext. 6342 accessibilityservices@davidsondavie.edu

#### Counselor

Love 2<sup>nd</sup> Floor Suite 206 336-249-249-8186 ext. 6175 counseling@davidsondavie.edu

- Substance Abuse and Mental Health Services Administration SAMSHA
- 1.800.662.HELP (4357)
- Alcoholics Anonymous AA
- Davidson County 336.249.6636
- Davie County 704.636.1361
- <u>Davidson County Health Department</u> Substance Abuse Coordinator 336.242.2356 Behavioral Health of Davie County 336.753.6440
- Al-Anon
- Narcotics Anonymous NA

# SANCTIONS

# **Disciplinary Sanctions**

Illegal or abusive use of drugs or alcohol can adversely affect the educational environment and prevent a person from achieving personal, social, and educational goals. The College has had a Drug and Alcohol Abuse Prevention Program for faculty, staff, and students that addresses substance abuse through education and, when appropriate, through referral or disciplinary action. The Drug Free Workplace Act of 1988, the Drug Free Schools and Communities Amendments of 1989, and the Crime Awareness and Campus Security Act of 1990 have established certain federal reporting and information distribution requirements designed to combat drug and alcohol abuse.

#### Sanctions Under the Law

North Carolina has structured sentencing, with judges permitted to impose a sentence within a prescribed range, depending on the class of the offense, the number of prior convictions for the individual defendant, and whether there were aggravating or mitigating factors in the circumstances of the offense. The sentences below represent the maximum possible sentence under North Carolina law for possession and sale of the listed drugs:

- Sale of Amphetamine, Cocaine, GHB, Heroin, LSD, MDMA, Methamphetamine, Oxycodone, Opium, Psilocybin: 47 months imprisonment and fine
- Sale of anabolic steroids, barbiturates, marijuana: 47 months imprisonment and fine
- Possession of GHB, Heroin, LSD, MDMA, Psilocybin: 39 months imprisonment and fine
- Possession of more than 100 dosage units of anabolic steroids, barbiturates, Opium, Oxycodone: 24 months imprisonment and fine
- Possession of any amount of amphetamine, methamphetamine, or cocaine o 24 months imprisonment and fine
- Possession of marijuana: Less than ½ ounce 20 days imprisonment and fine; More than ½ ounce 120 days imprisonment and fine; More than 1½ ounces 24 months imprisonment and fine

#### **School Sanctions**

The System shall, within the scope of applicable federal and state due process requirements, take such administrative or disciplinary action as is appropriate for violations of the Drug and Alcohol Abuse Prevention Policy, Davidson Davie Policy and applicable law. In the event that such violation is also a violation of federal, state, or local law, Davidson Davie may decide to proceed or delay its own disciplinary processes.

• Students - Refer to the Student Code of Conduct

- Employees Refer to the <u>Drug and Alcohol Policy</u> in the Faculty and Staff Handbook, Personnel Policies
- Visitors Any visitor engaging in any act prohibited by this Policy shall be called on to immediately cease such behavior and shall be subject to other sanctions including referral to law enforcement officials for arrest and prosecution.

# DISCIPLINARY PROCEDURES — STUDENTS

Per the Student Code of Conduct Policy <u>5.3.2</u>, the College makes every effort to maintain a safe and orderly educational environment for students and staff. Therefore, when, in the judgment of College officials, a student's conduct disrupts or threatens to disrupt the College community, appropriate disciplinary action will be taken to restore and protect the sanctity of the community.

Students are expected to conduct themselves in accordance with generally accepted standards of scholarship and morality. The purpose of these standards is not to restrict student rights but to protect the rights of individuals in their academic pursuits.

The following regulation sets forth offenses for which disciplinary proceedings may be initiated. Violation of one or more of the following code provisions may result in one of the sanctions described in Procedure <u>5.3.2.1</u> - Discipline and Appeals Procedures for Academic-Related Violations and/or Procedure <u>5.3.2.2</u> - Discipline and Appeals Procedures for Non-Academic Related Violations.

#### ACADEMIC-RELATED VIOLATIONS

- A. Plagiarism The intentional theft or unacknowledged use of another's work or ideas. Plagiarism includes, but is not limited to: a) paraphrasing or summarizing another's words or works without proper acknowledgement; b) using direct quotes of material without proper acknowledgment; or c) purchasing or using a paper or presentation written or produced by another person. If a student is uncertain about what constitutes plagiarism, he/she should discuss it with the class instructor.
- B. Cheating Using notes or other material on an exam or class work without permission from the class instructor; receiving information from another student during an exam; obtaining a copy of an exam or questions from an exam prior to taking the exam; submitting someone else's work as one's own; or having someone take one's exam and submitting it as his/her own.
- C. Aiding Acts of Academic Dishonesty Providing information to another student and knowing, or reasonably should have known, that the student intends to use the information for cheating or other deceptive purposes.

- D. Classroom Disturbances Classroom disturbances can also serve to create an unfair academic advantage for oneself or disadvantage for another member of the academic community. Examples of actions that may result in this violation:
  - a. 1) Interference with the course of instruction or an exam to the detriment of other Policy 5.3.2 Page 2 of 6 students.;
  - b. 2) Disruption of classes or other academic activities in an attempt to stifle academic freedom of speech.; and
  - c. 3) Failure to comply with the instructions or directives.

#### Non-Academic Related Violations

- A. Obstruction of Teaching: Disrupting or obstructing class is prohibited. Classroom disruptions are defined as behaviors that continue after a warning and which a reasonable faculty member would view as being likely to substantially or repeatedly interfere with the conduct of a class. Behaviors include not complying with reasonable rules issued by an instructor, causing disruption in the classroom or being disrespectful to classmates or the instructor. Conduct must be objectively severe or pervasive enough that a reasonable person would agree that the conduct is disruptive or disrespectful not based on content or viewpoint discrimination.
- B. Abuse of Conduct Process. Abuse or interference with, or failure to comply in, the College processes including conduct and academic integrity hearings including, but not limited to: a) Falsification, distortion, or misrepresentation of information; b) Failure to provide, destroying or concealing information during an investigation of an alleged policy violation; c) Attempting to discourage an individual's proper participation in, or use of, the campus conduct system; d) Harassment (verbal or physical) and/or intimidation of a member of a campus conduct body prior to, during, and/or following a campus conduct proceeding; e) Failure to comply with the sanction(s) imposed by the campus conduct system; f) Influencing, or attempting to influence, another person to commit an abuse of the campus conduct system.
- C. Failure to Comply. Failure to comply with the reasonable directives of the College officials or law enforcement officers during the performance of their duties and/or failure to identify oneself to these persons when requested to do so.
- D. Violations of Sanctions: Violation of the terms of an imposed disciplinary sanction or violation of the Student Code of Conduct while on disciplinary sanction.
- E. Counterfeiting, Altering, Impersonating or Financial Irresponsibility Any forgery, alteration of, or unauthorized use of the College forms, records, documents or I.D. cards, including the giving of false information or withholding necessary information in connection with a student's admission, enrollment or status at the College. Impersonating a College Faculty, Staff, or Student to gain access to unauthorized materials. This

- additionally includes passing a worthless check, money order or other method of payment to the College or to a member of the college community. Policy 5.3.2 Page 3 of 6
- F. Theft and Property Damage Students shall not steal or damage College property or another individual's property. Students who are caught stealing or damaging said property will be required to make restitution and may be eligible for civil or criminal prosecution as well as College discipline.
- G. Trespass to Property Students are trespassing if in an unauthorized area of the College campus; present on the College campus after closing hours (without permission); or remaining on the College campus after having been directed to leave by a College official.
- H. Drugs and Alcohol Unlawfully possessing, using, being under the influence of, manufacturing, dispensing, selling or distributing alcohol, illegal or unauthorized controlled substances or impairing substances at any College location. For more specific information, see Policy 5.3.5 Students Alcohol and Drugs on Campus. In addition, students may not use tobacco of any form or e-cigarettes on campus or at any College-affiliated activities or events.
- I. Lewd and Indecent Behavior Students shall not engage in lewd or indecent behavior, including public physical or verbal action or distribution of obscene material based on reasonable community standards. The conduct must be objectively severe or pervasive enough that a reasonable person would agree that the conduct constitutes lewd and/or indecent behavior.
- J. Mental/Physical Abuse Students shall not mentally or physically abuse any person on the College premises or at a College-supervised function, including verbal or physical actions which threaten or endanger the health or safety of any such persons.
- K. Assault Students shall not assault or threaten to assault another person for any reason whatsoever. Assault includes a demonstration of force, unlawful physical touching or striking.
- L. Sexual Harassment and Sexual Violence Students shall not engage in sexual harassment and/or sexual violence. For more specific information and definitions of prohibited activities, consult Procedure 5.3.4.1 Sexual Harassment and Sexual Violence.
- M. Unlawful Discrimination Students shall not engage in unlawful discrimination. For more specific information and definitions of prohibited activities, consult Procedure 5.4.3.2 Unlawful Discrimination.
- N. Communicating Threats Students shall not verbally, in writing, through a third party or by any other means threaten to physically injure another person or that person's child, sibling, spouse or dependent, or willfully threaten to damage the property of another. Policy 5.3.2 Page 4 of 6
- O. Bullying Students shall not intimidate or threaten with harm any other individual. Bullying is defined as any pattern of gestures or written, electronic or verbal communications, or any physical act or any threatening communication that takes place

- on the College premises or at any College sponsored function that: (a) places a person in actual and reasonable fear of harm to his or her property; or (b) creates, or is certain to create, a hostile environment by substantially interfering with or impairing a student's educational performance, opportunities or benefits or a College's employee's ability to perform the essential functions of his/her job.
- P. Disorderly Conduct and Disruption Students shall not obstruct or disrupt any teaching, research, administration or disciplinary proceedings, or other College activities, including public service functions, and other duly authorized activities on or off College premises. Students shall not occupy or seize, in any manner, College property, a College facility or any portion thereof for a use inconsistent with prescribed, customary, or authorized use. Students shall not participate in or conduct an assembly, demonstration or gathering in a manner which threatens or causes injury to person or property; which interferes with free access to, ingress or egress of College facilities; which is harmful, obstructive or disruptive to the educational process or institutional functions of the College; hold rallies, demonstrations, or any other forms of public gathering without prior approval of the College based on reasonable time, place and manner restrictions; remain at the scene of such an assembly after being asked to leave by a representative of the College staff.
- Q. Possession of Weapons Students may not have a weapon of any kind, including but not limited to, a knife, stun gun or any firearm in their possession on campus or at any College-affiliated activities or events except handguns as allowed by N.C.G.S. § 14-269.4. Handguns are permitted under these circumstances: a) the person has a concealed handgun permit that is lawfully issued; b) the handgun is in a closed compartment or container within the person's locked vehicle; c) a person may unlock the vehicle to enter or exit the vehicle provided the handgun remains in the closed compartment at all times; and d) the vehicle is locked at all times.
- R. Tampering with Fire Alarms Setting off a fire alarm or using or tampering with any fire safety equipment, except with reasonable belief in the need for such alarm or equipment. Policy 5.3.2 Page 5 of 6 Non-Academic Related Violations Continued
- S. Gambling Students may not gamble on campus or at any College-affiliated activities or events.
- T. Traffic Violations Violation of College regulations regarding the operation and parking of motor vehicles.
- U. Providing False Information Students shall not present to the College or its employees false information as part of an investigation, inquiry, hearing or in other matters related to College activities; neither may a student knowingly withhold information which may have an effect on their enrollment or their status with the College.
- V. Disobedience / Insubordination Failure to comply with instructions of College officials acting in performance of their duties and failure to adhere to the terms of any discipline action.

- W. Financial Impropriety Financial impropriety such as failure to pay College-levied fines, failure to repay College-funded loans, misuse or failure to properly account for club or student organization funds, or the passing of worthless checks, drafts or orders to College officials.
- X. Public Laws Violations of any federal, state or local laws occurring while on campus may lead to legal actions as well as College discipline. Violations of federal, state or local laws occurring off campus may result in disciplinary action if the student's continued presence on campus constitutes a threat to the safety and order of the campus.
- Y. Failure to Report Criminal Activity Failure to inform the College, in writing, within five (5) days after he or she is convicted for violation of any federal, state, or local criminal drug statue or alcoholic beverage control statute where such violation occurred while on a College location. For more information, see Policy 5.3.5 Student Alcohol and Drugs on Campus.
- Z. Unauthorized Access to College Records Students may not access, view, copy or change official College records without expressed authority to do so.
- AA. Animals on Campus Students may not have an animal of any kind on campus. This includes animals left within a vehicle. Services animals are permitted and any student with a service animal should report the use of a service animal to the College's Disability Services Coordinator. For more information regarding service animals, see Policy 5.4.5 Service Animals and Other Animals on Campus Policy 5.3.2
- BB. Improper Use of the College Network/Technology Students are prohibited from engaging in any activities prohibited under Policy 7.2 Internet and Network Acceptable Use.
- CC. Violation of Policies and Procedures Students are expected to be familiar with the College's policies and procedures. Students may be disciplined for failure to follow the College's policies and procedures.
- DD. Hazing An act which endangers the mental or physical health of a student or which destroys or removes public or private property for the purpose of initiation, admission into, affiliation with or as a condition for continued membership in a group or organization.
- EE. Smoking and/or using other forms of tobacco products, including electronic cigarettes or other vaping device anywhere on College premises or in College vehicles.

Additional information about immediate removals from campus, disciplinary procedures, and student voluntary withdrawals can be found in the Discipline and Appeal for Non-academic Violations Procedure 5.3.2.2

Adopted: April, 2020 Updated: April, 2022

#### **APPEALS**

A student who disagrees with the Conduct Officer's decision may request an appeal before the Disciplinary Review Committee ("Committee"). This request must be submitted in writing to the Conduct Officer within three (3) working days after receipt of the Conduct Officer's decision.

The Conduct Officer shall refer the matter to the Committee together with a report of the nature of the alleged misconduct, the name of the complainant, the name of the student(s) against whom the charge has been filed, and the relevant facts revealed by the Conduct Officer's investigation. The Conduct Officer's decision is not tolled pending an appeal.

# 1. Committee Composition

Membership of the Disciplinary Review Committee shall be composed of the following:

- a. Three faculty/staff members appointed by the President.
- b. Three student members appointed by the Student Government
- a) Association and approved by the President.
- c. One administrator appointed by the President to serve as Committee Chairperson who will vote only in case of a tie.

At least two faculty/staff members and two students plus the Chairperson must be present in order for the Committee to conduct business. Committee members will serve one (1) year from the beginning of fall semester through summer semester with replacements appointed by the President or SGA if necessary.

- 2. Committee Hearing Procedures
- a. Pre-Hearing Procedural Responsibilities of the Conduct Officer- The Committee must meet within ten (10) working days of receipt of the student's request for a hearing. At least five (5) working days prior to the date set for the hearing, the Conduct Officer shall send notification to the student(s) with the following information:
  - i. A restatement of the charge or charges.
  - i. The time and place of the hearing.
  - k. A statement of the students' basic procedural rights.
    - v. A list of witnesses that the Conduct Officer or designee plans to present.
    - vi. The names of the Committee members.

At least two (2) days prior to the hearing, the student(s) will provide the Conduct Officer with a witness list.

- b. The following due process rights shall apply to the Committee hearing:
  - i. The right to produce witnesses on one's behalf.

- ii. The right to request, in writing, the President to disqualify any member of the Committee for prejudice or bias. (The request must contain reasons). A request for disqualification, if made, must be submitted at least three (3) working days prior to the hearing. If such disqualification occurs, the appropriate nominating body shall appoint a replacement to be approved the President.
  - iii. The right to present evidence.
  - iv. The right to know the identity of the person(s) bringing the charge(s). v. The right to hear witnesses on behalf of the person(s) bringing the charge(s).
- vi. The right to testify or to refuse to testify without such refusal being detrimental to the student
  - c. The following hearing procedures shall apply:
- i. Hearings before the Committee shall be confidential and shall be closed to all persons except the following:
  - The student(s)
  - Committee Members
  - Conduct Officer, or designee
- ii. Witnesses shall only be present in the hearing room when giving their testimony.
- iii. The Conduct Officer, or designee, shall present evidence and witnesses to support his/her decision. Committee members may ask questions to the witnesses.
  - iv. The student(s) will then have an opportunity to present evidence and witnesses. Committee members may ask questions to the witnesses. v. Each side will have an opportunity to make a short, closing argument. The hearing will be audio recorded. Recordings will become the College's property and access to the recordings will be determined by the Committee Chairperson. All recordings will be filed in the office of the Conduct Officer. The Chairperson shall establish the record at the close of evidence.
  - vi. Upon completion of a hearing, the Committee shall meet in closed session to affirm, reverse or modify the Conduct Officer's decision. vii. Committee decisions shall be made by majority vote.
- viii. Within two (2) working days after the hearing, the Chair shall notify the student(s) and Conduct Officer, in writing, with the Committee's decision.
  - ix. The decision of the Committee is final.

# **EMPLOYEE-SPECIFIC POLICY**

The illegal use of controlled substances, substances that cause impairment, and abuse of alcohol are harmful to the health, well-being and safety of the College's employees and students. Employees and students who illegally use controlled substances, substances that cause impairment, or who abuse alcohol are less productive, less reliable and prone to greater absenteeism resulting in unnecessary costs, delays, academic failure and safety risks. The College is committed to maintaining a safe workplace and an educational environment free from the influence of illegal controlled substances, substances that cause impairment, and alcohol.

#### **Prohibited Behavior**

All College employees and students are prohibited from unlawfully possessing, using, being under the influence of, manufacturing, dispensing, selling or distributing alcohol, illegal or unauthorized controlled substances or drug paraphernalia. Using or being under the influence of substances that cause impairment is prohibited for all employees and students.

This Policy does not apply to the use of alcohol in instructional situations (e.g., cooking classes, laboratory experiments) or in conjunction with events which meet the requirements of all state laws (e.g. approved social events). This Policy does not apply to the proper use of lawfully prescribed controlled substances by a licensed health-care provider to the student or employee who is prescribed the controlled substance and using it in the manner in which the healthcare provider prescribed it.

## **Definitions**

For purposes of this Policy, the following definitions shall apply:

- A. *Alcohol* means any beverage containing at least one-half of one percent (0.5%) alcohol by volume, including malt beverages, unfortified wine, fortified wine, spirituous liquor and mixed beverages.
- B. Controlled Substance means any substance listed in 21 CFR Part 1308 and other federal regulations, as well as those listed in Article V, Chapter 90 of the North Carolina General Statutes. Generally, the term means any drug which has a high potential for abuse and includes, but is not limited to heroin, marijuana, cocaine, PCP, GHB, methamphetamines, and crack. This term also includes any drugs that are illegal under federal, state or local laws and legal drugs that have been obtained illegally or without a prescription by a licensed healthcare provider or are not intended for human consumption. C. Substance means any substance taken that may cause impairment, including but not limited to bath salts, inhalants, or synthetic herbs.
- C. Conviction means the entry in a court of law or military tribunal of: (1) a plea of guilty, nolo contendere, no contest or the equivalent; (2) a verdict of guilty; or (3) a prayer for judgment continued or a deferred prosecution.
- D. Reasonable Suspicion is the legal standard required before the College can require an employee to take a drug or alcohol test. Some of the factors that constitute reasonable suspicion are: a) direct observation of drug use or possession; b) direct observation of the

physical symptoms of being under the influence of drugs; c) impairment of motor functions; d) pattern of abnormal or erratic conduct or behavior; or e) reports from reliable sources or credible sources (anonymous tips may only be considered if they can be independently corroborated).

#### **Duty to Report**

Pursuant to Procedures 3.3.3.1 – Arrests and Convictions, all employees who are arrested, indicted, cited or convicted for a criminal offense are required to inform, in writing, his/her supervisor. This includes being arrested or receiving a citation for a violation of any federal or state-controlled substance or alcohol statute. If an employee's arrest, conviction or citation has an effect on the employee's ability to perform his/her job duties or brings negative attention to the College, the employee may be subject to disciplinary action in accordance with this Policy.

Convictions of employees working under federal grants that are convicted of violating a federal or state controlled substance or alcohol statute on the College's property, or as part of any activity initiated by the College, shall be reported to the appropriate federal agency. A College official must notify the U.S. government agency, which made the grant, within ten (10) days after receiving notice from the employee or otherwise receives actual notice of a conviction of a controlled substance or alcohol statute occurring in the workplace.

Students employed under the College Work Study Program are considered to be employees of the College if the work is performed for the College in which the student is enrolled. For work performed for a federal, state, local public agency, a private nonprofit or a private for-profit agency, students are considered to be employees of the College unless the agreement between the College and the organization specifies that the organization is considered to be the employer.

# **Consequences for Violations**

Violation of this Policy will subject students and employees to disciplinary action including, but not limited to: suspension, expulsion, non-renewal or termination of employment or the requirement that the student or employee satisfactorily participate in a drug or alcohol abuse assistance or rehabilitation program at the student or employee's expense and approved by the College and agree to certain conditions. Further, any conviction of a drug or alcohol offense will result in an employee's ability to drive a

College vehicle for three (3) years from the date of the conviction. If the employee is required to travel on behalf of the College during the three (3) year vehicle -suspension, the employee will be required to use a personal vehicle and be reimbursed at the mileage rate of \$0.15 per mile.

Article V of Chapter 90 of the North Carolina General Statutes makes it a crime to possess, manufacture, sell or deliver or possess with intent to sell or deliver a controlled substance. N.C.G.S. § 90-95. As citizens, all members of the College community are expected to know and comply with these laws. Legal matters may be referred to local law enforcement. Employees and students who are in violation of alcohol and drug laws may suffer legal consequences ranging from fines up to incarceration. Furthermore, any substance taken that may cause impairment,

including but not limited to bath salts, inhalants, or synthetic herbs, is also considered a violation of the drug and alcohol Policy.

# **Controlled Substances and Alcohol Testing**

Upon a conditional offer of employment, new employees may be required to be tested for substances, including controlled substances or alcohol.

Employees may be required to be tested for substances, including controlled substances or alcohol, based on individualized, reasonable suspicion. The required observations for reasonable suspicion testing shall be made by an administrator, supervisor or other trained official and the person who makes the determination that reasonable suspicion exists shall not be the same person who conducts the test. This section does not apply to law enforcement officers serving the College through the local sheriff's department. Law enforcement officers must adhere to their normal standards when conducting a search.

All substances, including controlled substances and alcohol testing, shall be administered by a non-College, third party laboratory chosen by the President. The testing shall be performed at the laboratory. A representative from Human Resources and the employee's immediate supervisor will accompany the employee to the testing site utilizing a College vehicle (if available). The chosen laboratory shall use standard testing protocols that will maintain the confidentiality of the employee and student. All tests shall be reviewed by a medical review officer not affiliated with the College. Employees will have the opportunity to provide any information to the medical center which the employee considers relevant to the test, including identification of currently or recently used prescription or non-prescription drugs. The College shall pay for the initial test. If the employee wishes to dispute the results with a subsequent re-test, the employee shall be responsible for the cost of the re-test.

Pending the results of the testing, (if not instant), the employer can suspend the employee on leave with pay. The College must give the employee written notice of positive results and notice of the right to a re-test (at the employee's expense) pursuant to G.S. 95-232(f). If the results are positive, the supervisor may recommend disciplinary action pursuant to Policy 4.3.4.

#### **Post-accident testing**

In the event of a work-related injury, if the supervisor has reason to suspect that impairment is involved in the accident s/he should report the incident to a representative from the Human Resources Department and the employee may be tested as set forth above.

# MISCELLANEOUS INFORMATION

# **Weapons Policy**

According to the Weapons on Campus Policy 4.3.3 for employees, students, staff, faculty and visitors are legally prohibited from carrying a weapon on campus unless a legal exception

applies. For purposes of this policy, a "weapon" includes firearms, explosives, BB guns, stunguns, air rifles or pistols and certain types of knives or other instruments, including daggers, switchblade knives, razors and razor blades (unless used solely for shaving), dirks, daggers, slingshot, leaded cane, metallic knuckles, bombs, grenades, mine, tear gas, powerful explosives, or fireworks (see N.C.G.S. § 14-269.2).

The prohibition does not apply if the weapon is on campus pursuant to one of the reasons listed in N.C.G.S. § 14-269.2(g), including:

- A. A weapon used for ceremonial purposes or used in a College-approved program;
- B. weapon carried by authorized College security personnel;
- C. A weapon carried by law-enforcement officers;
- D. A weapon carried by law enforcement officers instructing for instructional purposes.
- 2. It is the individual's responsibility to know and understand the law prior to bringing any weapon on campus. Failure to follow the law, regardless of the person's intent, will result in appropriate disciplinary action and a referral to local law enforcement. It is permissible for an individual to bring a handgun on campus under the following limited circumstances:
- A. The firearm is a handgun; AND
- B. The individual has a valid concealed handgun permit (or is exempt from the law requiring a permit);
- 3. AND C. The handgun remains in either: a closed compartment or container within the locked vehicle of the permit holder; or a locked container securely affixed to the locked vehicle of the permit holder; AND
- E. The vehicle is unlocked only when the permit holder is entering or exiting the vehicle;
- 4. AND E. The handgun remains in the closed compartment or container at all times except for a reasonable amount of time for the person to transfer the handgun from the closed compartment or container to his person or from his person to the closed compartment or container.
- 5. Firearms (and other weapons prohibited on campus) may not be stored or transported in College-owned or rented vehicles.

# 2024 CRIME STATISTICS

#### DAVIDSON CAMPUS

Murder/Non-negligent	0
Manslaughter	
Negligent Manslaughter	0
Rape	0
Fondling	0
Incest	0
Statutory Rape	0
Robbery	0
Aggravated Assault	0
Burglary	0
Motor Vehicle Theft	0
Arson	0
Hate Crimes	0

# Arrests

Weapons –	0
Carrying/Possessing	
Drug Violations	0
Liquor Law Violations	0

# Discipline

Weapons –	0
Carrying/Possessing	
Drug Violations	0
Liquor Law Violations	0

Sexual Assault	0
Stalking	1
Domestic Violence	0
Dating Violence	0

# DAVIE CAMPUS

Murder/Non-negligent	0
Manslaughter	
Negligent Manslaughter	0
Rape	0
Fondling	1
Incest	0
Statutory Rape	0
Robbery	0
Aggravated Assault	0
Burglary	0
Motor Vehicle Theft	0
Arson	0
Hate Crimes	0

# Arrests

Weapons –	0
Carrying/Possessing	
Drug Violations	0
Liquor Law Violations	0

# Discipline

Weapons –	1
Carrying/Possessing	
Drug Violations	0
Liquor Law Violations	0

Sexual Assault	0
Stalking	0
Domestic Violence	0
Dating Violence	0

# THOMASVILLE EDUCATION CENTER

Murder/Non-negligent	0
Manslaughter	
Negligent Manslaughter	0
Rape	0
Fondling	0
Incest	0
Statutory Rape	0
Robbery	0
Aggravated Assault	0
Burglary	0
Motor Vehicle Theft	0
Arson	0
Hate Crimes	0

# **Arrests**

Weapons –	0
Carrying/Possessing	
Drug Violations	0
Liquor Law Violations	0

# Discipline

Weapons –	0
Carrying/Possessing	
Drug Violations	0
Liquor Law Violations	0

Sexual Assault	0
Stalking	0
Domestic Violence	0
Dating Violence	0

# UPTOWN LEXINGTON EDUCATION CENTER

Murder/Non-negligent	0
Manslaughter	
Negligent Manslaughter	0
Rape	0
Fondling	0
Incest	0
Statutory Rape	0
Robbery	0
Aggravated Assault	0
Burglary	0
Motor Vehicle Theft	0
Arson	0
Hate Crimes	0

# Arrests

Weapons –	0
Carrying/Possessing	
Drug Violations	0
Liquor Law Violations	0

# Discipline

Weapons –	0
Carrying/Possessing	
Drug Violations	0
Liquor Law Violations	0

Sexual Assault	0
Stalking	0
Domestic Violence	0
Dating Violence	0

# DAVIE EDUCATION CENTER

Murder/Non-negligent	0
Manslaughter	
Negligent Manslaughter	0
Rape	0
Fondling	0
Incest	0
Statutory Rape	0
Robbery	0
Aggravated Assault	0
Burglary	0
Motor Vehicle Theft	0
Arson	0
Hate Crimes	0

# **Arrests**

Weapons –	0
Carrying/Possessing	
Drug Violations	0
Liquor Law Violations	0

# Discipline

Weapons –	0
Carrying/Possessing	
Drug Violations	0
Liquor Law Violations	0

Sexual Assault	0
Stalking	0
Domestic Violence	0
Dating Violence	0